User's Guide

IND900 Series PC for Industrial Applications





IND900 Series PC for Industrial Applications METTLER TOLEDO Service

Essential Services for Dependable Performance of Your IND9xx PC for Industrial Applications

Congratulations on choosing the quality and precision of METTLER TOLEDO. Proper use of your new equipment according to this Manual and regular calibration and maintenance by our factory-trained service team ensures dependable and accurate operation, protecting your investment. Contact us about a service agreement tailored to your needs and budget. Further information is available at <u>www.mt.com/service</u>.

There are several important ways to ensure you maximize the performance of your investment:

- Register your product: We invite you to register your product at <u>www.mt.com/productregistration</u> so we can contact you about enhancements, updates and important notifications concerning your product.
- Contact METTLER TOLEDO for service: The value of a measurement is proportional to its accuracy – an out of specification scale can diminish quality, reduce profits and increase liability. Timely service from METTLER TOLEDO will ensure accuracy and optimize uptime and equipment life.
 - a. Installation, Configuration, Integration and Training: Our service representatives are factory-trained, weighing equipment experts. We make certain that your weighing equipment is ready for production in a cost effective and timely fashion and that personnel are trained for success.
 - b. Initial Calibration Documentation: The installation environment and application requirements are unique for every industrial scale so performance must be tested and certified. Our calibration services and certificates document accuracy to ensure production quality and provide a quality system record of performance.
 - c. **Periodic Calibration Maintenance**: A Calibration Service Agreement provides on-going confidence in your weighing process and documentation of compliance with requirements. We offer a variety of service plans that are scheduled to meet your needs and designed to fit your budget.
 - d. GWP[®] Verification: A risk-based approach for managing weighing equipment allows for control and improvement of the entire measuring process, which ensures reproducible product quality and minimizes process costs. GWP (Good Weighing Practice), the science-based standard for efficient life-cycle management of weighing equipment, gives clear answers about how to specify, calibrate and ensure accuracy of weighing equipment, independent of make or brand.

© METTLER TOLEDO 2019

No part of this manual may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying and recording, for any purpose without the express written permission of METTLER TOLEDO.

U.S. Government Restricted Rights: This documentation is furnished with Restricted Rights.

Copyright 2019 METTLER TOLEDO. This documentation contains proprietary information of METTLER TOLEDO. It may not be copied in whole or in part without the express written consent of METTLER TOLEDO.

METTLER TOLEDO reserves the right to make refinements or changes to the product or manual without notice.

COPYRIGHT

METTLER TOLEDO[®] is a registered trademark of Mettler-Toledo, LLC. All other brand or product names are trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective companies.

METTLER TOLEDO RESERVES THE RIGHT TO MAKE REFINEMENTS OR CHANGES WITHOUT NOTICE.

FCC Notice

This device complies with Part 15 of the FCC Rules and the Radio Interference Requirements of the Canadian Department of Communications. Operation is subject to the following conditions: (1) this device may not cause harmful interference, and (2) this device must accept any interference received, including interference that may cause undesired operation.

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class A digital device, pursuant to Part 15 of FCC Rules. These limits are designed to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference when the equipment is operated in a commercial environment. This equipment generates, uses, and can radiate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with the instruction manual, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. Operation of this equipment in a residential area is likely to cause harmful interference in which case the user will be required to correct the interference at his or her expense.

Declaration of Conformity may be found at <u>http://glo.mt.com/us/en/home/search/compliance.html/compliance/</u>.

Warnings and Cautions

- READ this manual BEFORE operating or servicing this equipment and FOLLOW these instructions carefully.
- SAVE this manual for future reference.



Disposal of Electrical and Electronic Equipment

In conformance with the European Directive 2002/96/EC on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) this device may not be disposed of in domestic waste. This also applies to countries outside the EU, per their specific requirements.



Please dispose of this product in accordance with local regulations at the collecting point specified for electrical and electronic equipment.

If you have any questions, please contact the responsible authority or the distributor from which you purchased this device.

Should this device be passed on to other parties (for private or professional use), the content of this regulation must also be related.

Thank you for your contribution to environmental protection.

Contents

1	Introduction1-1
1.1.	IND900 Terminal Versions1-1
1.2.	Warnings and precautions1-2
1.3.	Operating environment1-3
1.4.	Chemical Resistance 1-4
1.5.	Inspection and Checklist for Contents1-5
1.6.	Dimensions1-6
1.7.	Technical data1-8
1.8.	Main Board1-10
1.9.	Interface Controller Board1-10
1.10.	Weighing Platforms1-11
1.11.	Options1-11
1.12.	Display and keyboard1-12
2	Operation2-1
2.1.	Security 2-1
2.2.	Display Operation2-3
2.3.	Description of the Navigation Interface2-5
2.4.	Home Screen
2.5.	Backlighting and Screen Saver2-17
2.6.	Basic Functionality
2.7.	Browsing Tables
2.8.	Starting an Application
3	Configuration
3.1.	Elements of the Main Screen
3.2.	Interacting with the HMI
3.3.	Scale Configuration
3.4.	Terminal
3.5.	Application 3-35
3.6.	Communication
3.7.	Maintenance
Α	Default SettingsA-1
A.1.	Factory Default Settings
В	CommunicationB-1
B.1.	Physical portsB-1
B.2.	Access to Terminal DataB-4
В.З.	Protocols and data structuresB-5

C	GEO Codes C	;-1
C.1.	Original Site Calibration)-1
C.2.	New Site GEO Code Adjustment)-1

1 Introduction

This chapter covers

- IND900 terminal versions
- Warnings and precautions
- Operating environment
- Chemical Resistance
- Inspection and checklist for contents
- Model identification
- Dimensions
- Technical data
- Main board
- Interface Controller Board
- Weighing platforms
- Options
- Display and keyboard

Thank you for purchasing the IND900 PC application terminal. The IND900 combines state-of-the-art technology with an optimized operating philosophy, the application areas of which are virtually without limits. Our many years of experience in this product area guarantee the reliability and long service life of your IND900 terminal.

The IND900 is a high-performance terminal that supports IDNet, SICS and SICSpro scales as well as weighing platforms using analog weighing technology. In this context, up to 4 scales can be operated metrological with the option of forming a sum scale. With its high-quality materials and high degree of environmental protection, the IND900 terminal performs reliably in even the harshest industrial settings.

1.1. IND900 Terminal Versions

The IND900 terminal is available with the following functions and versions:

- IND930 as a compact design in a single housing
- IND970-15-HMI as a user interface with touchscreen and keyboard for connection to an IND970-ELO Box
- IND970-19-HMI as a user interface with touchscreen and keyboard for connection to an IND970-ELO Box
- IND970-ELO Box with PC technology for connection to an IND970-HMI
- Housing versions for use as a desk, panel or stand installation
- Connection of up to four scale channels and a metrological correct sum scale
- Connection of up to four analog scales with an input impedance of 80 ohms to 2,400 ohms per scale channel
- Active TFT color LED with backlighting and weight display with a maximum character height of approx. 25 mm for IND930 and approx. 38 mm for IND970-15.
- Up to 6 serial interfaces (RS232/422/485) for asynchronous, bidirectional communication and print output and for IND970-ELO Box another 3 additional PC com ports RS232
- Up to two 10/100 Base-T Ethernet interfaces (depending on the IND900 model)
- Digital I/O interface
- USB master

- Support for the following interface options:
 - Analog weighing cell interface
 - Digital inputs/outputs via ARM100
 - PROFIBUS (in combination with INDpro)
 - USB
- Basic weighing functions such as scale selection, zero setting, taring and printing

IDNet scale interface

SICS/SICSpro scale interface

Serial communication

- Use as single and multi-range scale as well as multi-interval scale
- Selectable super/sub-classification operating mode with graphics
- Graphic DeltaTrac display
- Two memory tables for use with tare or target value memory
- Unit switching, including user-defined units
- Alibi memory for up to 500,000 records
- Ten user-specific adjustable print dialogs and report printouts
- Traditional calibration with 3- and 5-point linearization

1.2. Warnings and precautions

<u>/1</u>	ONLY AUTHORIZED METTLER-TOLEDO SERVICE TECHNICIANS MAY OPEN THIS DEVICE.
<u>/1</u>	IN CRITICAL APPLICATIONS AND WHEN USING DISCRETE I/O AN ADDITIONAL SAFETY MECHANISM MUST BE USED.

Please read these instructions very carefully before operating the terminal for the first time.

Before plugging in the terminal, it must be ensured that the voltage listed on the model plate matches the local voltage supply. If this is not the case, the terminal must not be connected under any circumstances.

Only power supply sockets that have the correct voltage and ground conduction connection are suitable for this device. The power supply socket must be freely accessible at all times.

While the IND900 terminal may be very sturdy, it is also a precision instrument. For this reason, care should be exercised when handling and installing the terminal.

Only suitable commercially-available cleaners may be used for cleaning the device.

1.2.1. Malware Disclaimer for IND900

METTLER TOLEDO undertakes all reasonable steps to deliver the IND900 without virus or other malware infection. Malware as used herein stands for malicious software, meaning any kind of harmful, unintentional code. The production environment is permanently checked. However we can neither warrant nor guarantee absolute freedom of malware or viruses for our product over

its lifetime. Therefore you are urged to take all reasonable efforts and corrective actions to protect your system and infrastructure against malware attacks.

In particular you are advised herewith to take all necessary steps to ensure that no virus contamination, Trojan horses, worms or other harmful malware occurs in your equipment. METTLER TOLEDO cannot accept responsibility for any loss or damage sustained as a consequence of any malware transmission. METTLER TOLEDO does not warrant that our system will operate error free or without interruption, or in combination with other software, or that all program defects are correctable.

Malware protection for PC based scales should be managed centrally in your network environment by using firewalls, proxy servers and corresponding tools. Network administrators shall limit inbound and outbound traffic to certain protocol sets such as HTTP or FTP. Administrators shall also restrict unwanted or unauthorized network traffic using filters in IP addresses and MAC addresses.

To limit vulnerability of the IND900, the operating system must be maintained regularly by installing the most recent updates and patches.

Please note that due to the severe impact of virus scanners on overall system performance and real time availability of the processor in a Windows-based system, we do not generally recommend installing a virus scanner, nor do we recommend any particular type of protection software. METTLER TOLEDO does not test any anti-virus solutions on its products but does strongly recommend that network administrators identify and install the best anti-virus solution for their particular needs based on their IT policies and system configuration, among other things.

Do not overload the operating system with virus scanner or other background processes. Take care that processor load remains below 70%.

1.2.2. Special directories in mass storage

Some directories in the mass storage of the IND900 are located required for the proper functioning of the system. It is very important that the content of these directories is not changed. Do not add, edit or delete any files in the following directories

IND900Weigh

IND900Service

- Mettler-Toledo
- Service
- Backup
- IND900Totalization

- MTA
- Templates
- Restore
- IND900Com

1.3. Operating environment

The following must be considered when selecting the installation site:

- Select a stable, vibration-free surface
- Ensure that no extreme temperature fluctuations occur and that the terminal is not exposed to direct sunlight
- Avoid any draft (e.g. from fans or an air-conditioning system)
- Readjust the terminal after all major changes to the geographical position (recalibration)

1.3.1. Temperature and Humidity

The IND900 terminal can be operated within the temperature and relative humidity ranges listed in chapter 1.9 Technical Data in Table 1-1. The terminal can be stored at temperatures from -20 °C to +60 °C (-4 °F to +140 °F), at 10 % to 85 % relative humidity, non-condensing.

1.3.2. Protection from the Environment

The housing variants of the IND930, IND970-15 and IND970-19 for desk, panel and stand design as well as the IND970 ELO Box meets the requirements of IP69k. The versions for control panel installation meet the requirement for IP69k at the front.



IF THE DEVICE IS USED OTHER THAN AS DESCRIBED IN THIS MANUAL, THE PROTECTION PROVIDED MAY BE IMPAIRED.

1.3.3. Hazardous areas



The standard version of the IND900 terminal cannot be operated in areas that have been classified as potentially explosive according to the National Electrical Code (NEC) due to combustible or explosive environments. Contact your authorized METTLER TOLEDO representative if you need information about applications in hazardous areas.

1.3.4. FCC Notification

This corresponds to section 15 of the FCC regulations and the radio interference changes of the Canadian Communication Ministry. Its operation is subject to the following conditions: (1) This device must not cause any radio interference, and (2) the device must be capable of tolerating all received radio interference, including such disturbances that, under certain circumstances, negatively influence operation.

This device was checked and according to section 15 of the FCC regulations is within the limit values for a Class A digital device. These limit values ensure protection from radio interferences if the device is operated in a commercial environment. This device generates, uses and can radiate radio frequency energy. Improper installation and use can result in disruptions of the radio communication. The operation of this device in a residential area probably will result in radio interference, and appropriate measures to correct the problem must be undertaken at the user's expense.

1.4. Chemical Resistance

The front film of the IND900 touchscreen consists of a durable polyester film with a good resistance to alcohol, diluted lyes, esters, hydrocarbons, ketones and standard household cleaning agents.

In accordance with DIN 42115 part 2, it is resistant to the following chemicals when exposed to them for more than 24 hours without visible changes:

Ethanol	Acetaldehyde	Hydrochlorofluorocarbons
Cyclohexanol	Aliphatic hydrocarbons	Perchlorethylene
Glycol	Gasoline	1.1.1.Trichloroethane
Isopropanol	Toluene	Trichloroethylene
Glycerine	Xylene	Ethyl acetate
Methanol	Benzene	Diethyl ether
Acetone	Sulfuric acid <50 %	Sodium hypochlorite <20 %
Methyl ethyl ketone	Acetic acid <50 %	Hydrogen peroxide <25 %
Dioxane	Phosphoric acid $<30~\%$	Green soap
Acetonylacetonate	Hydrochloric acid <10 %	Detergent
	Nitric acid <10 %	Fabric softener
	Sulfuric acid <10 %	
	Tetrahydrofuran	
Ammonia <2 %	Drilling emulsion	Saturated salt solution
Soda lye <2 %	Diesel oil	water
Alkali carbonate	Varnish	
Bichromate	Paraffin oil	
Prussiate of potash	Castor oil	
Silver nitrate 20 %	Silicone oil	
Brake fluid	Turpentine oil substitute	

The front film is **not** resistant to the chemicals listed below:

Concentrated mineral acids	Benzyl alcohol
Concentrated alkaline lyes	Methylene chloride
High pressure steam above 100 °C	Chlorinated detergents

The front membrane is not suitable for long-term exposure to direct sunlight.

1.5. Inspection and Checklist for Contents

Check the contents and inspect the supply immediately upon delivery. If the shipping container is damaged upon arrival, check the contents for damage and, if necessary, submit a damage claim to the transport agency. If the container is not damaged, remove the IND900 terminal from the protective packaging; note how it was packaged and check all components for damage.

If the terminal must be shipped again, the original packaging should be reused. The IND900 terminal must be correctly packed to ensure safe transportation.

The following components are included:

•

- IND900 terminal
 Documentation CD
 - Possibly a bag with parts, depending on the terminal configuration

1.6. Dimensions

The following drawings show the dimensions in millimeters of the IND900 in its different versions.



Figure 1-1: Dimensions of IND930, Desk/Panel Version



Figure 1-2: Dimensions of IND930, Panel Mount



Figure 1-3: Dimensions of IND970-15. Desk/Panel Installation



Figure 1-4: Dimensions of IND970-15, Panel Mount



Figure 1-5: Dimensions of IND970-19, Desk/Panel Version



Figure 1-6: Dimensions of IND970-19, Panel Mount



Figure 1-7: Dimensions of IND970 ELO Box

1.7. Technical data

The IND900 terminal's specifications are listed in Table 1-1.

Table 1	1-1:	IND900	Technical	Data
---------	------	--------	-----------	------

IND900 Technical Data			
Housing type	Desk/panel/stand installation, stainless steel housing AISI 304 / 1.4301, DIN X5 CrNi 1810		
	Control panel installation version, stainless steel housing AISI 304 / 1.4301, DIN X5 CrNi 1810		
Maximum housing dimensions (H \times W \times D)	Desk, panel and stand version IND930: 259 mm × 320 mm × 241 mm Desk, wall and stand version IND970-15 und IND970-19 353 mm × 490 mm × 301 mm IND970 ELO Box: 250 mm × 125 mm × 400 mm		

IND900 Technical Data			
	Control panel installation IND930:		
	221 mm × 311 mm × 94 mm		
	Control panel installation IND970-15-HMI:		
	320 mm \times 480 mm \times 51 mm		
	Control panel installation IND970-19-HMI:		
	320 mm \times 480 mm \times 68 mm		
Net weight	IND930-Desk = 4.7 kg		
	IND930-Panel = 3.9 kg		
	IND970-15 / -19 HMI Desk = 9.7 kg		
	IND970-15 / -19 HMI Panel = 7.5 kg		
	IND970 ELO Box = 5.2 kg		
	(Depends on type and configuration)		
Gross weight	IND930-Desk = 5.5 kg		
(With packaging = shipping	IND930-Panel = 4.5 kg		
weight)	IND970-15 / -19 HMI Desk = 11.4 kg		
	IND970-15 / -19 HMI Panel = 8.5 kg		
	IND970 ELO Box = 6.3 kg		
Type of protection (EN40050)	The housing variants of the IND930, IND970-15 and IND970-19 for desk,		
	panel and stand design as well as the IND970 ELO Box, meet the		
	requirements of IP69k. The versions for control panel installation meet the		
	requirement for 1969k at the front. Hence, the IND900 is dust-proof and		
Ambient temperature	Sprash proof and samable for high proceeds and sloan bloaming.		
	$0^{\circ}C - +40^{\circ}C$ for scales of approval class II		
	Storage 20° C to 160° C (4° E to 140° E)		
	(-4 + 10 + 40 + 6) = (-4 + 10 + 40 + 7)		
Maximum relative numiality	non-condensing		
Ambient conditions	Indoor use only		
according to EN 61010	Pollution degree 2		
	Overvoltage category II		
	Max. installation height 2,000 m AMSL		
Hazardous Areas	The IND900 terminals cannot be operated in hazardous areas		
Power supply	100-240 V AC, +10 % / - 15 %; 50/60Hz		
	Current consumption:		
	IND930: 650 mA – 275 mA		
	IND970-15 / -19 650 mA – 275 mA		
	IND970 ELO Box: 750 mA – 375 mA		
	Country-specific power cable		
Display	Active TFT color LED with backlighting and weight display with a maximum		
	character height of approx. 25 mm for IND930, approx. 38 mm for IND970-		
	15, and approx. 44 mm for IND9/0-19. Supports display of up to four		
weight display	Display resolution: 300,000 digits for analog scales		
	Usplay resolution for IDNet scales, SICS and SICSpro scales depends on the weighing platform used		
Cagla turaa			
ocule lypes	Analoy, iunei, sius, siuspio		

IND900 Technical Data				
Data for connecting analog scales	Min. load cell impedance: Max. load cell impedance: Sensitivity: Max. resolution: Min. increment:		80 ohms 2,400 ohms 23 mV/V 10,000 e 300,000 d 0.26 μV/e	
	Load cell su Max. cable I Typical stabi	pply voltage: ength: ilization time:	0.028 µWd 3.3 V 100 m 0.5 s	
Number of scales	Up to four sc Maximum of Importar	cale channels operating f 4 scales can be displo nt: In Japan, a maximu may be connected.	simultaneously yed simultaneously. Im of 3 IDNet or Analog scale interfaces	
Analog/digital refresh rates	Internal IDNet: SICS: SICSpro:	Analog: >366 Hz depends on the weigh depends on the weigh depends on the weigh	ing platform ing platform ing platform	
Keypad	IND930: IND970-15: IND970-19:	None; the terminal is of the touchscreen. Action point membrane navigation keys, function Only ON/OFF key; the display using the touc	perated exclusively via the display using e keypad, 38 keys with numeric keypads, on keys and scale function keys terminal is operated exclusively via the hscreen.	
Communication	Serial interfaces Standard: Ethernet 10/100 Base-T Protocol Serial inputs: ASCII characters, ASCII commands for CTPZ (Cancel, Tare, Print, Zero), SICS (stages 0, 1, 2 and 3) Serial outputs: Request with up to ten configurable print dialogs, report printout, interfaces with external ARM100 input/output modules			
Approvals	EC conformity CE marking with declaration of conformity – Certification for EC Directive 90/384/EEC; 93/68/EEC; EN 45 501; OIML R76; NTEP-compliant – Electrical safety EC Directive 73/23/EEC; 93/68/EEC; CAN/CSA-C22.2 No. 61010-1-04, UL Std. No. 61010-1 (2nd Edition) approved Electromagnetic Compatibility EC Directive 89/336/EEC; 92/31/EEC; 93/68/EEC; EN 61000-6-3, EN 61000-6-2			

1.8. Main Board

The main board of the IND900 terminal features connections for microprocessor, main memory, battery, Ethernet, USB and serial communication.

1.9. Interface Controller Board

The interface controller board (ICB) features 6 freely configurable ports (RS232, RS422, RS485, USB and scale interfaces). These ports are bidirectional and can be configured for

different functions, e.g. demand output, SICS, ASCII command input (C, T, P, Z), ASCII character input, report printout or connection to an ARM100 module.

1.10. Weighing Platforms

The IND900 supports analog, IDNet, SICS and SICSpro weighing platforms. A maximum of four scales (including mixed types) can be connected to an IND900.

Important: In the case of IND900 devices for use in Japan, the scale interfaces IDNet or analog scale can use a maximum of 3 interfaces per device.

1.10.1. Weighing platform with analog weighing cells

The IND900 supports scale types with an analog weighing technology via the analog weighing cell interface. The terminal can operate up to four scale channels, each with an input impedance of between 80 and 2,400 ohms.

1.10.2. IDNet[™] weighing platform

The IND900 supports the newer T-brick version of a precision weighing platform, via the IDNet scale interface.

1.10.3. SICS/SICSpro weighing platform

The IND900 terminal supports the (high-precision) scales from METTLER TOLEDO that use the SICS communication protocol. These scales feature the brand names METTLER TOLEDO Excellence, X-Base/platforms, WM/WMH/WMS, scales of series 4 (BBx4xx, IND4xx) and scales of series PBK9 and PFK9. SICS/SICSpro scales are connected to the IND900 terminal using serial interfaces. With optional interface cards installed, each terminal can support up to four SICS/SICSpro scales. Depending on the type of SICS/SICSpro scale connected, different configuration settings are available on the setup screens of the IND900 terminal.

1.11. Options

The following additional options are available for the IND900:

- Serial interfaces (RS232/425/485)
- USB interfaces
- Digital inputs/outputs (4I/O)
- Digital inputs/outputs (via ARM100 module)
- PC com ports RS232 (only IND970 ELO Box)
- Scale interfaces for analog scales, IDNet, SICS or SICSpro
- Different cables for connecting the interfaces
- Floor stand
- Calibration set

The scale connections as well as the additional interface options are implemented via six internal option slots in the IND900. Different options that are required for the respective

application can be combined, but no more than a total of six. Furthermore, two additional USB interfaces can be installed in the IND970-15-HMI.

1.11.1. Serial interfaces

Additional communication cards offer RS232, RS422 or RS485 communication at speeds from 1200 to 57600 baud. A maximum of 6 serial communication modules can be installed.

Moreover, a set of three PC com ports RS232 can be installed for the IND970 ELO Box. The voltage can be loaded with a maximum of +5V 300mA, +12V 150mA.

IMPORTANT: External systems should always use software handshaking with the terminal. Be sure that a program communicating with the terminal waits for a response after every command before sending a new command. Sending a command before receiving a response may result in data loss or interfaces, which stop communicating!

1.11.2. USB interfaces

Additional communication cards enable the connection of USB devices according to USB standards 1.1 and 2.0. A maximum of 3 USB communication modules can be installed. Each USB connection has a maximum load rating of 500 mA. However, for each IND900 the total may not exceed 600 mA.

1.11.3. Digital inputs/outputs

IMPORTANT: The IND900 terminal can use either its internal optional DIO boards or external ARM100 modules, but not both.

1.11.3.1. Optional Digital inputs/outputs (4I/O)

The IND900 can be equipped with one or two optional digital Input/Output boards, installed in positions X5 and X6.

Each 4I/O-890 provides 4 digital inputs and four digital outputs. Their characteristics are described in Appendix C.

Refer to Appendix A, Installation, for connector pin assignments.

1.11.4. PLC Interface

An optional PROFIBUS interface is available.

1.12. Display and keyboard

The IND900 is equipped with an active color TFT display with backlighting. Resolutions and sizes are as follows:

- IND930 1280 x 800 pixels, 10.1" (25.7 cm)
- IND970-15 1280 x 800 pixels, 15.4" (39.1 cm)
- IND970-19 1280 x 800 pixels, 18.5" (47.0 cm).

The weight information can be displayed in a multitude of formats, including single- or multiscale display with or without tare window.



Figure 1-8 and Figure 1-9 show the positions of keys and screen display items in the IND970-15.

Figure 1-9: IND970-15 Windows Function Keys, Detail

System menu and messages Max2: 6 kg 0.9300kg Touchscreen display

The IND930 (Figure 1-10) does not have a membrane keypad, but it is operated in the same way via touchscreen.

Figure 1-10: IND930 Fascia

The IND970-19 (Figure 1-11) has only an ON/OFF switch. The terminal is operated exclusively using the touchscreen. A computer mouse or similar pointing device can also be connected to the standard USB port.



Figure 1-11: IND970-19 Fascia

All IND900 models feature an integrated touchscreen and can be operated exclusively via this screen.

In the display layout, the area at the very top is reserved for the system toolbar. It can display general data as well as status icons, which are enabled or disabled in setup.

Next is the weight display with all the relevant weighing information. The middle section of the display is reserved for status messages and special applications. The bottom section contains the areas reserved for DeltaTrac, and the softkeys are arranged underneath.

8 softkeys can be configured to enable a variety of integrated functions of the IND900, ranging from the setting of time and date to access to specific memory tables, and including special scale functions of the IND900 and its application PACs.

In the IND970-15 only, the numeric keypad is used for entering data. The numeric keys are located at the top right side of the front panel of the terminal (Figure 1-9). Alphanumeric data can be entered via the softkey or by using an external USB keyboard, or scanned in from a barcode reader or other external device.

Eight function keys are arranged underneath the screen. The operator can use these keys to navigate through the setup options in the menu structure and within setup and application screens.

The IND970-19 (Figure 1-11) has only an ON/OFF switch. The terminal is operated exclusively using the touchscreen. A computer mouse or similar pointing device can also be connected to the standard USB port.

2 Operation

This chapter covers

- Security
- Display operation
- Description of the navigation interface
- Home screen
- Weight window
- Backlighting and screen saver
- Basic functionality
- Direct access to alibi memory
- Browsing tables
- Starting an application

The IND900 is a user-friendly and technically sophisticated weighing terminal that excels with its large variety of application options and intuitive touchscreen operation.

While reading this manual and operating the terminal, keep in mind that various functions or softkeys may not have been enabled for your installation. Hence, the menus pictured in the manual may differ from terminal to terminal and depending on setup and configuration.

This document contains instructions for executing typical weighing processes with the IND900 terminal.

2.1. Security

The IND900 supports the use of a user name/password for configuration security on four levels. To define the security levels assigned to specific parameters during setup, refer to chapter 3, **Configuration**.

- Administrator An administrator account has unrestricted access to all areas of the
 operating system and setup. There can be several administrator accounts. The primary
 administrator account cannot be deleted. If logged in under this primary administrator
 account, it is possible to create, manage and delete additional user accounts.
- If a calibration set is installed, certain metrologically relevant parameters can be changed only after removing the calibration screw and pressing the W&M switch (refer to the following section).
- After configuring an additional administrator, you should take care to remember the password. If the password is changed or forgotten, only the primary administrator account can access the complete setup menu. Ensure that unauthorized persons do not have access to the password.
- Supervisor Access is identical to an Administrator's, but a Supervisor cannot change metrologically significant parameters.
- **Operator** A default user account is predefined. This is particularly useful for locations with validation requirements. An Operator can view, but not change, setup parameters.

The user identified as a default user is automatically logged in after switching on the IND900 or after the Logout of another user. Depending on the access right of the logged-in user, setup menus are displayed only or they are displayed and can be changed. In addition, each user is assigned only certain softkeys and operating functions.

If a login fails, the terminal displays an error message. Pressing OK clears the message and the terminal again shows the user account screen.



Figure 2-1: User Login



Figure 2-2: Password Entry Screen

2.1.1. Calibration Screw

For calibrated operation, the IND900 must be equipped with a calibration set, the calibration screw must be screwed in and the paper seal must be attached and undamaged. Only after removing the calibration screw that is secured against manipulation by the paper seal – and therefore damaging the paper seal – and pressing the W&M switch does a user who is logged in with administrator security level have access to the metrologically relevant parameters of the connected scales.

For a recalibration, the calibration screw must be screwed in again, the locking mark must be replaced and W&M Approval Mode must be enabled in setup of the scales. Figure 2-3 shows the calibration screw applied to the rear of the device (IND930) or to the ELO-Box (IND970-15/-19), with and without the paper seal.



Figure 2-3: Calibration Screw, Before and After Removing the Paper Seal

2.2. Display Operation

2.2.1. Softkeys and Symbols

Softkeys use graphical, self-explanatory symbols for identification. Table 2-1 shows the available symbols and their functions, which are subdivided according into categories according to their use.

Even though softkeys are visible, their functions are not always available to the user.

Symbol	Designation	Explanation
A	Display Alibi Memory	Display contents of the Alibi Memory Table, if it is enabled.
С	Clear	Clear a tare value.
PT	Preset Tare	Open a dialog permitting entry of tare value.
	Print	Send the current transaction to a connected printer.
	Switch Scales	Cycle through available scales. Scales are selected in continuous sequence, Scale 1, Scale 2, Scale 3, Scale 1
	Switch Units	Toggle the weight display between primary and secondary units or If Unit Roll is enabled, cycle through all available units.

Table 2-1: Softkey Symbols and Functions

Symbol	Designation	Explanation
→ T ←	Tare	Set current scale weight as tare value.
×10	Enhanced display	Expand weight value to display one more decimal place.
→0 ←	Zero	Set scale weight to zero, if scale is within zero range as configured in setup.

2.3. Description of the Navigation Interface

When navigating applications and configuring the IND900 terminal, the following interface elements are used:

- Navigation keys (IND970-15)
- Softkeys

- Scale function keys (IND970-15)
- Numeric or alphanumeric input windows
- An optional external keyboard

Figure 2-4 and Figure 2-5 show the positions of keys and screen display items in the IND970-15.

On-screen elements are common to all three terminal variants. They are labeled only in Figure 2-4.





Figure 2-5: IND970-15 Windows Function Keys, Detail

The IND930 (Figure 2-6) does not have a membrane keypad, but it is operated in the same way via touchscreen.



Figure 2-6: IND930 Fascia

The IND970-19 (Figure 2-7) has only an ON/OFF switch. The terminal is operated exclusively using the touchscreen. A computer mouse or similar pointing device can also be connected to the standard USB port.



Figure 2-7: IND970-19 Fascia

2.3.1. Navigation Keys

The navigation keys (for IND970-15 only, refer to Figure 2-5) provide additional navigation options in addition to the touchscreen if this is supported by the application. For example, the central tab key allows jumping to the next input field in tables or the left/right arrow keys allow moving the cursor when an input dialog is open.

Preference should, however, be given to operating via touchscreen since it is more intuitive and faster.



Figure 2-8: Navigation Keys

2.3.2. Scale Function Keys

The four scale function keys (see Figure 2-4) are on the touchscreen in all models, and on the membrane keypad in the IND970-15. The softkeys can be assigned individually to the different operators in softkey setup – refer to the previous section.

Softkey/ke y	Explanation
or	Switch Scale If several scales are connected to the terminal, this button allows users to change between scales, including the sum scale if one is configured.
→O← or	Zero If the scale platform or the weighing platform is empty, the terminal should display zero. The gross zero reference is recorded during the calibration. Pressing the Zero key enters a new gross zero reference point if the weight is in the zero range.
→T← or	Tare Tare is the weight of an empty container. Tare is generally used to determine the net weight of the content of a container. The Tare key is pressed when an empty container is on the scale. The terminal acquires the tare value and displays zero as the net weight. The weight display shows NET and a small box appears just above the weight display, where the tare value, tare type and tare unit are displayed (if configured; refer to 2.6.3, Tare). When the container is loaded, the terminal shows the net weight of the content. To delete the preset tare value, touch Clear C.
or PT	Preset Tare If the weight of the empty container is known, the tare value is directly entered by touching Preset Tare PT and entering a value. The terminal then displays the net weight of the container content. To delete the preset tare value, touch Clear C .

Table 2-2: Scale Function Keys

The subsequent text references only the softkeys and not the corresponding keys on the IND970-15 membrane keypad. Note that they have the same function as the softkeys but only if their function is enabled in setup.

2.3.3. Numeric Entry

Numeric entries can be made directly via the membrane keypad (IND970-15 only), and also via an external keyboard.

Preference should be given to the entry via touchscreen, where the numeric entry can have the following maximum display options, depending on permissible values and functions:



Figure 2-9: Numeric Entry Keypad

2.3.4. Alphanumeric Entry

Alphanumeric entries can also be made using an external keyboard.

Input via touchscreen is made using three easily switchable keyboard layouts. Its functions are otherwise identical to those of the numeric entry.

The keys **ABC123!**, **abc** and **%@&** (at lower left of the keyboard displays shown in and Figure 2-10) can be used to switch the keyboard to display to upper or lower case letters, or special characters.



Figure 2-10 shows the sequence of screens which appear as the keys displayed at left are touched.

Figure 2-10: Accessing Alternative Keyboard Layouts

2.3.5. Screen Adjustment Key

In the IND970-15, the screen adjustment key 💿 can be used to adjust the screen.



Figure 2-11: Screen Adjustment Key, IND970-15

To access the setting menu, the adjustment key must be pressed **and held** throughout the procedure.

To confirm and save settings, simply release the adjustment key.

If no entry is made for approximately 5 seconds, even while the adjustment button is pressed the setting menu will close and any changes will be saved.

2.3.5.1. Example: Setting Screen Brightness

To adjust the brightness of the screen:

- 1. Press and hold the screen adjustment key 📀.
- 2. Press (1) to enter setup.
- 3. Press (19) to move focus to the right, to the display brightness tab.
- 4. Press 2 twice to select brightness and enter the adjustment mode.
- 5. Use (18) to decrease the brightness and (14) to increase it.
- 6. Once the brightness is satisfactory press (2) to confirm the setting, and release the screen adjustment key (2) to save the setting and exit the menu.
- For the initial commissioning of the IND970-15 in the base state (i.e., not from within setup), press (and (2) at the same time to start the **Auto Setup** procedure and adjust the screen and ELO Box to each other. During this process, the display may shake a little. Afterwards, the screen and ELO Box are tuned to each other. This adjustment only needs to be made once.

2.3.6. Switching On and Off and Restart

The device can be switched on and off (shut down), placed in standby or restarted as follows:

	IND930	IND970-15/-19		
Switching on	Insert the power plug; the IND900 starts up automatically.	Insert the power plug. The power LED flashes. Press the On/Off key 🕑 until a beep sounds. The IND900 starts up and the power LED is lit constantly.		
Switching off (shutdown)	Select C shut Down from the system mer	าน.		

Only after the IND900 has been completely shut down or a confirmation message appears may the power plug be pulled out or the voltage supply disconnected.

2.4. Home Screen

Fig. 2-10 shows the home screen, from which the operator has access to the softkeys.



Figure 2-12: Weighing Operation Home Screen

The home screen contains:

•	Status bar	System menu access; system messages; login status; language selection icon; time and date
•	Metrology Line	Cyclical display of current metrology settings, in upper area of weight window
•	Weight window	Weight with current units, center of zero, gross/tare indication; tare value and type, scale number, scale parameters, approval class and other application-specific weighing data.
•	Softkeys	Symbols and names for the active functions available to the user. The > symbol indicates that additional softkeys are available.
Co	lor Schomos	

2.4.1. Color Schemes

The IND900 display can be changed to suit varying lighting conditions. Three options appear under the main menu at upper right of the home screen:



Figure 2-13: Color Scheme Menu Options

2-11

2.4.1.1. Bright Light Mode

In Bright Light Mode, screen colors are simplified and contrast is enhanced for easy readability in brightly-lit environments.



Figure 2-14: Bright Light Mode

2.4.1.2. Low Light Mode

In Low Light Mode, the screen colors are inverted for easy readability in darker environments.



Figure 2-15: Low Light Mode

2.4.1.3. Standard Mode

The Standard Mode should provide good visibility in most typical lighting environments. With the exception of the Figures immediately above, the screen images in this manual show the screen in this mode.

2.4.2. Display Size Options

In Setup at **Terminal I Display I Text & Graphics Size**, text and graphics can be set to appear Small, Medium or Large. These settings modify the way configuration and other dialogs appear.

Smaller settings permit more elements to displayed at once, but are best used on larger (15" or 19") displays.

	System Messag	•	0	Admin	(11:43 AM 10.Aug.2017
Inicasio > Lagochagicat Icalise Thermes >	Max2 Setup > Scale	es > Scale 1			
)Ernter Solup	Scales	s Approval	Identification		
Shut Down	Termina	al Scale 1	Metrology		
	Application	on Scale 2	Capacity & Increment		
	Communie	ation	Calibration		
	Maintenar	nce	Units & Resolution		
	Reset		Zero		
			Tare		
			Restart		
			Filter		
			MinWeigh		
			Scale Reset		

Figure 2-16: Text and Graphics, Small

Singlere Messinge		System Message				() Language	11:42 AM 10.Aug.2017
IND890 >	Max2	Setup > Scales > Scale	e 2				
Color Themes							
© Enter Setup		Scales	Approval	Identification	Restart		
() Shut Down	$\mathbf{\cap}$	Terminal	Scale 1	Metrology	Filter		
	U	Application	Scale 2	Capacity & Increment	MinWeigh		
		Communication		Calibration	Scale Reset		
		Maintenance		Units & Resolution			
		Reset		Zero			
				Tare			

Figure 2-17: Text and Graphics, Medium

yalam Message Syste	ern Message		Admin	(11:45 AM Language 10.Aug.2017
IND890 > .0°C Se	tup > Scales > Scale 1			
된 Login/Logout				
Color Themes >	Approval	Identification	Zero	Scale Reset
ි Enter Setup	Approva	Northing and the	2010	
	Scale 1	Metrology	Tare	
Shut Down		menology	Turo	
	Scale 2	Capacity & Increment	Restart	
		Calibration	Filter	
		Units & Resolution	MinWeigh	

Figure 2-18: Text and Graphics, Large

2.4.3. Screen Elements

When weighing, measured data which is always displayed, or displayed only in W&M Approval Mode, is always visible with the weight value(s) of the connected scales.

2.4.3.1. X10 Display

For test purposes, the weight value can be displayed at a higher resolution with the $\times 10$ softkey. In W&M Approval Mode, the adjustment persists **only** while the softkey is touched. When x10 is active, the weight value cannot be printed, the weight value is displayed in orange, and an indication is shown at the bottom of the weight display area.



Figure 2-19: Standard Weight Display



Figure 2-20: Expanded weight display

2.4.3.2. Metrological Information and Approval

Metrological information is displayed in the top center part of the weight display area. Depending on the selected scale type and the approval status, information is presented in rotation, each display lasting about 5 seconds. Displayed information may include:

- Accuracy class
- Maximum values
- Minimum loads
- Verification data
- Increment
- Permitted temperature range

For Multi-Interval or Multi-Range scales, the measured data of all weighing ranges is also displayed in rotation; for Multi-Range scales this includes the range number. Table 2-3 shows examples of information that might appear in this rotation.

2.4.3.2.1. Unapproved Terminal

Figure 2-21 shows the range display cycle in an unapproved terminal, together with the corresponding weight displays. In this case, the terminal is configured as follows:

Range 1: 1 kg, 0.0001 kg resolution

Range 2: 6 kg, 0.005 kg resolution

Note the range indicators >|1|<, >|2|<, at the bottom of the display:



Figure 2-21: Unapproved Multi-Range, Multi-Interval Terminal Display

2.4.3.2.2. W&M Approval Procedure

To set a terminal to approved mode, a scale must be connected to the IND900 terminal:

- 1. Login as administrator enter a valid user name and password, and touch OK to confirm.
 - Unscrew verification screw on the rear side of the device and press the verification switch with a pen (diameter approx. 2mm).
 - A message "Scale Lock Button pressed" appears.
- 2. Enter Setup and, for each scale to be approved, access Scale *n* | Metrology.
- 3. Select verification class "II"
- 4. Touch Save to confirm the selection.
2.4.3.2.3. W&M Approved Terminal

When the terminal is approved, the metrology indicator appears in the system line.



Figure 2-22: Metrology Icon in System Line

Figure 2-23 shows the metrological data display for a terminal in W&M Approved mode, calibrated with a single range and single interval. Note that a minimum weight value and the interval value are also displayed in this case:



Figure 2-23: Approved Terminal Metrology Display



Scale Type	Sequence of Displayed Data
Multi-Interval	"Max 3,000/6,000/15,000 kg" → "Min 0.020 kg" → "e = 0.001/0.002/0.005 kg" → Max 3,000/6,000/15,000 kg" →
Multi-Range	"Max1 3,000 kg / Max2 6,000 kg / Max3 15,000" → "Min1 0.020 kg / Min2 0.040 kg / Min3 0.100 kg" → "e1 = 0.100 kg / e2 = 0.002 kg / e3 = 0.005 kg" → " Max1 3,000 kg / Max2 6,000 kg / Max3 15,000" →

In the special case of $e \neq d$ (Class II, e.g. e=10d), both values are displayed; otherwise, only increment d (not certifiable) or only verification interval e (certifiable) is shown. In these cases, the additional display digit is also shown smaller.

The weight window is hidden only during configuration (when Setup is accessed) and during (alpha)numeric entries.

Touch the Metrology icon in the system line [M], or select System I Metrology, to display information about the terminal's configuration. Note the Scale Lock parameter, which indicates that the terminal is in approved mode. Refer also to section 2.6.7 on page 2-24.

W&M Information Boot Service Version 2.0.0 Boot Service Checksum EE8D Scale Server 2.0.24	
Boot Service Version 2.0.0 Boot Service Checksum EE8D Scale Server 2.0.24	
Boot Service Checksum EE8D Scale Server 2.0.24	
Scale Server 2.0.24	
Scale Lock V1.1.13	
Scale 1 - Rainbow (AP:2.2.0 RB:2.1.3 WP:2.1.3 SP:1.70.31) V1.1.13	
Scale 2	
Scale 3	
Scale 4	

Figure 2-24: W&M Information Display

Touch the Logbook, Cal Test or Alibi M button to display the Scale Log Table, the calibration test screen and the Alibi Memory table respectively.

2.4.3.3. Message Area

Touch the message icon to view a list of current messages. Three types of information appear here to inform the operator of the scale and terminal status and any failures that occur:

1	Information	Information about the completion of scale functions such as zero and startup.
×	Error	Indication of a failure such as the absence of a scale ("No scale connected") or a violation of the resolution class.
	Warning	Warning of a condition such as an uncalibrated scale, or alert that a scale lock button has been pressed.
1	Metrology	Indicates that the terminal is in W&M approved mode.
1	Metrology	Indicates that the terminal was in W&M approved mode, but a change has been made. Two conditions will trigger the display of this icon: An unpaired scale or scales are connected The W/M anythick has been preceded

• The W&M switch has been pressed

2.5. Backlighting and Screen Saver

After a period of minutes configured in setup at **Terminal I Display**, the backlight will switch off and/or a screen saver will appear.

To exit the screen saver and/or switch the backlighting on, press any key on the terminal or an optional external keyboard. This first touch or keystroke does not perform the function usually associated with the respective key.

The screen saver is also exited and/or the backlighting enabled if an interface command arrives, or when the scale is deflected at least 30 increments.

2.6. Basic Functionality

This section contains information about the basic functionality of IND900. Access **Setup** to configure these functional areas.

 IND890 	>	
– 도) Login/Logout		
left Color Themes	>	
) Enter Setup		c



Figure 2-25: Accessing Setup

Additional functional areas that apply specifically to application software available for the IND900 are discussed in the respective application **Users Guides**. The basic functions discussed in this section include:

- Selecting a scale
- MinWeigh[®]
- Recalling terminal information
- Zero
- Tare

Tare

- Changing the unit
- IDNet class II
- Printing

- Time and date
- Direct access to alibi memory
- Viewing tables
- Starting an application

Setup can be accessed by touching the system menu and then touching Enter Setup. Once in setup, touching a block expands its subordinate blocks.



Figure 2-26: Accessing a Setup Page

2-18

2.6.1. Selecting a Scale

The **Switch Scale** $\overrightarrow{\Delta b}$ softkey is used to change between weighing platforms if multiple platforms are configured for the IND900. It determines which scale is identified as active and is controlled by the scale function keys (**Zero** $\rightarrow 0^{+}$, **Tare** $\rightarrow T^{+}$, **Preset Tare PT**).

2.6.2. Zero

The zero function is used for setting or resetting the initial zero reference point of the IND900. There are three types of zero:

- Auto Zero (Automatic Zero Maintenance)
- Power Up Zero
- Push Button Zero

2.6.2.1. Automatic Zero Maintenance

When the **Auto Zero** function (Automatic Zero Maintenance - AZM) is enabled, the scale can compensate for small weight changes and re-establish the center of zero by itself. If the scale is not moving, it performs small adjustments at the current zero value within the AZM operating range (adjustable by scale type from 0.0 to 9.9 divisions, with a default value of 0.5) to adjust the weight display to true zero. If scale weight is outside the programmed AZM range, this function does not work.

AZM also includes a **Blank Under Zero** parameter. This value, by default 20 divisions, blanks the weight display when scale weight falls further below zero than the configured number of divisions.



Figure 2-27: Display Showing Blank Under Zero

2.6.2.2. Power Up Zero

With Power-up zero, the IND900 terminal can acquire a new zero reference point when it is powered on. If motion is detected while performing the zero process during power up, the terminal continues to check for a stable (no-motion) state until zero can be set.

Power-up zero can be disabled (reset at switch-on) or enabled (restart at switch-on), and a range above and below calibrated zero can be configured. The range is programmable from

0% to 100% of the capacity and can include a positive range as well as a range below calibrated zero. The default range is +18% to -2%.

2.6.2.3. Push Button Zero

The Push button zero function (semi-automatic) can be executed by pressing the scale function key (1); and by touching the **Zero** softkey.

Although it is available as a softkey, **Zero** can also be disabled for individual scales. In this case, the softkey will remain, but an error message will display when it is touched.



Figure 2-28: Error Message – Pushbutton Zero Disabled

The range for all types of semi-automatic zero is selectable from 0% to 100% of scale capacity, with plus or minus tolerance either from the calibrated zero point (if **Power-up zero** is disabled) or from the initial zero setting point (if **Power up zero** is enabled).

2.6.3. Tare

Tare is the weight of an empty container. A tare value is deducted from the gross weight value to give the net weight value of the material without its container. The tare function can also be used to determine the net value of the material added to or removed from a package.

The tare value can be displayed together with the net weight. The operation of this secondary display is defined in setup under **Terminal I Display I Auxiliary Display**.



Figure 2-29: Tare Display

The IND900 allows the following tare types and the processes:

- Pushbutton Tare
- Auto Clear

- Chain Tare
- Clear Tare

- Preset Tare
- Manual Clear

2.6.3.1. Pushbutton Tare

If enabled, the **Tare T** softkey can be used to initiate a semi-automatic tare determination. When the softkey is touched, the IND900 attempts to perform a tare. If this process is successful, the display changes to a zero net weight value and the previous weight on the scale is stored as the tare value, as in Figure 2-29. The display shows the net mode identifier below the main weight display.

A tare value cannot be determined if the scale is moving. If motion is detected when a pushbutton tare command is issued, the IND900 waits for stability (no motion). As soon as stability is achieved, the pushbutton tare command is executed.

2.6.3.2. Preset Tare

A Preset Tare can be entered manually by making a numerical entry, or received from a peripheral device. The tare preset value may not exceed the capacity of the scale. The data entered is assumed to have the same units as the currently displayed value. Movement on the scale does not affect the entry of tare preset values.

To enter a tare value manually, first touch the **PT** softkey and (or press the Preset Tare scale function key (P)), then either enter the value via the numeric keypad or capture it directly from the weight display. The tare process is then executed as for a Pushbutton Tare, but the tare type display field will show **PT** to indicate that a preset tare value is in use.

The preset tare can be entered in a free format. If the value entered does not match the decimal point of the display value or the display interval, the tare value is rounded to the next display interval, and the decimal point is adjusted so that it matches the gross weight.

A tare preset value of less than 1.0 can be entered without the leading zero (to the left of the decimal point). However, when this value is later displayed, stored or printed, the leading zero will be included. For example, a preset tare entry of **.05** will displayed as **0.05**.

Tares are not additive. If a preset tare has already been defined and another preset tare value is entered, the new preset tare replaces the existing value. The replacement tare can be greater or smaller than the original tare value.

2.6.3.3. Automatic Tare

The IND900 can be configured so that a tare value is automatically determined (Automatic Tare) once the weight on the scale exceeds a programmed tare threshold weight. The Automatic Tare function can be configured as enabled or disabled in setup. If this function is enabled, the display changes to a zero net weight value when the weight exceeds the threshold. The

Auto Tare process requires a **Tare Threshold Weight** to be set. When the weight on the scale exceeds the tare threshold weight and no motion occurs, the terminal automatically performs a tare operation.

Use the Clear softkey **C** to clear the automatic tare.

 Motion Check – A motion check is possible to control the renewed triggering of the Auto Tare function. If this function is disabled, the Auto Tare trigger is reset as soon as the weight falls below the reset value. If this function is enabled, the weight must set to a state without motion below the reset threshold before the next Auto Tare can be initiated.

Two conditions may hinder the Automatic Tare function:

- Motion No Auto Tare value can be determined if the scale is in motion. If a motion is
 detected after exceeding a tare threshold weight, the IND900 waits for a state without
 motion.
- Auto Tare disabled Auto Tare can be configured as enabled or disabled in setup.

2.6.3.4. Clear Tare

Tare values can be cleared manually or automatically.

2.6.3.4.1. Manual Clear

Tare values are manually cleared by touching the Clear softkey C. A motion on the scale does not affect the manual clearing.

If Pushbutton Zero is enabled, the tare value is also cleared by touching the Zero softkey $\rightarrow 0^{-}$.

2.6.3.4.2. Auto Clear

The IND900 can be configured so that the tare value is automatically cleared when the weight returns to a value below a programmable threshold, or after a print command has been issued. When the tare value is cleared, the display returns to gross weighing mode.

Auto Clear is enabled or disabled in setup. If Auto Clear is enabled, a **Clear Threshold Weight** must be configured. This is the gross weight below which the IND900 will automatically clear the tare value automatically

2.6.4. Changing Units

For locations and applications that use multiple units of measure, the IND900 supports changing between different units. The **Switch Units** softkey \square toggles between the primary units (the main units of measure) and alternative units (secondary units).

When the **Switch Units** softkey \square is touched, the display changes from the primary unit to the secondary unit, the secondary unit's designator appears beside the weight value, and the decimal place is adjusted according to the conversion.



Figure 2-30: Unit Switching

2.6.5. IDNet Class II

If the capacity and increment of an IDNet weighing platform with approval class II are configured appropriately, the IND900 shows a weight value whose last digit is displayed in a smaller font.



Figure 2-31: Weight Display for Calibration Class II IDNet Weighing Platform

2.6.6. MinWeigh[®]

Certain branches of industry, such as the pharmaceutical and food industries, want to ensure that the selected scale is suitable for a particular weighing task. One method to ensure this is to define and monitor a minimum weighing value (MinWeigh[®]) under which certain weighing equipment may not be used.

The IND900 compares the current net weight with the programmed MinWeigh value. If the MinWeigh function is enabled and the net weight is greater than or equal to the MinWeigh value, all device functions behave normally. However, if the scale weight is below the configured value, the weight is displayed in the color selected in setup and the MinWeigh icon flashes in the lower left of the weight display area. In the example below, MinWeigh is set to 0.0003 kg and the weight value color is set to **red**.



Figure 2-32: MinWeigh Enabled, Weight Below Threshold

MinWeigh configuration is explained in chapter 3, Configuration.

2.6.7. Recalling Terminal Information

To access the system information options, touch the System Menu icon, then select IND900.

System Vetrology Message	Admin 🛱
(i) IND890 >	P 172.18.55.20
된 Login/Logout	Metrology
Color Themes >	Terminal Information
) Enter Setup	



Touching one of the specific elements (refer to Table 2-4) allows to access information about this topic and also to print out this specific information.

To enable a printout you must setup a connection using the assignment "Reports" in Setup I Communication I Connections.

Touch the softkey $\stackrel{\scriptstyle{\scriptstyle{\times}}}{\underset{\scriptstyle{\scriptstyle{\leftarrow}}}}$ to close each menu and return to the home screen.

2-24

Softkey	Explanation
Soffkey	Explanation Displays information about the Ethernet connection, if any, including MAC Address, IP Address, Subnet Mask, Gateway Address and DHCP status. Shows 0.0.0.0 if no IP address is assigned.
	Close
Metrology	Displays information about weights and measures approvals, Image: Constraint of the service of
Terminal Information	Displays information about the terminal's hardware and software configuration.

Table 2-4: Information Menu Topics

2.6.8. Time and date

Time and date are used for time stamps in error and transaction logs and for initiating service events. Time and date are displayed at the top right on the status bar if this is configured accordingly in setup.

Access Setup I Terminal I Region I Set Time and Date and ... Region I Time and Date Format to configure the terminal. These values include hours, day, month and year. When the time is set, the seconds are set to 0.

Although the format for time and date is selectable in setup according to the local usage, the format of the time stamp in log files cannot be changed. They are always defined as follows:

- Date: YYYY/MM/DD (e.g. 20 July 2017 is the date 2013/07/20 in the fixed format)
- **Time**: HH:MM:SS using the 24-hour format (e.g. 10:01:22 PM is the time 22:01:22 in the fixed format).

2.6.9. Direct Access to Alibi Memory

Alibi memory makes it possible meet the legal obligation for recording data for legal applications without the need to archive paper documents.

The alibi memory automatically assigns a consecutive transaction counter value to each weighment. This counter value appears on the printout, together with the gross, net and tare weights, date and time of each transaction, and additional data depending on the configuration in setup.

Alibi memory entries are made, for example, following the interface commands "S", "SX" and "SR" (as soon as the weight value is constant), or after initiating calibration-relevant printouts (**Print** softkey), or after the automatic transmission of the resting weight value to external devices.

The alibi memory can be displayed in different ways:

- Touch the Alibi Memory 🗛 softkey.
- Access the System Menu, select IND900 and then Metrology, and touch the Alibi Memory softkey
- If authorized, select Setup I Application I Memory I Alibi Table. From this location, the contents of the Alibi Memory can be exported to a file. Refer to chapter 3, Configuration.

2.6.9.1. Alibi Table

Touch Alibi Table to display the current contents of the alibi memory.

	Alibi Me	emory Table			
Log Time	Transaction Counter	Scale #	Gross Weight	Net Weight	Tare Wei
879/2017 9:40:26 AM		2	0.4670	0.2598	0.207
	Log Time 8/9/2017 9:40:26 AM	Alibi Me Log Time Transaction Counter 8/9/2017 9:40:26 AM 1	Alibi Memory Table Log Time Transaction Counter Scale # 8/9/2017 9:40:26 AM 1 2	Alibi Memory Table Log Time Transaction Counter Scale # Gross Weight 8/9/2017 9:40:26 AM 1 2 0.4670	Alibi Memory Table Log Time Transaction Counter Scale # Gross Weight Net Weight 8/9/2017 9:40:26 AM 1 2 0.4670 0.2598

Figure 2-34: Alibi Table View

- To turn pages in the table, move a finger up or down on the touchscreen. To scroll to the left or right, move a finger in the horizontal direction on the touchscreen. During scrolling, entries in the table are not highlighted.
- The principle of the alibi memory is that it logs transaction information which cannot be changed. This information always contains:
 - Record number (1 to 500,000)
 - Date and time stamp
 - Transaction counter value
 - Gross, net and tare weights and the weight unit
 - MinWeigh status

Any of the following actions will generate an alibi record:

- Touching the **Print** softkey
- Print request triggered by a PLC

2.6.9.2. Search

The search function is used to find and a subset of alibi memory items based on a variety of parameters. Once the search is complete, the results can be exported either locally, to the terminal, or to a connected USB memory device.

		Operator		First Par	ameter	
ID	~	=	~	0		
Sort Condition						
Field		Sort Direction				
ID	~	Ascending	~			

Figure 2-35: Search Options



Touch to open the Search Options dialog, shown above.

Search Condition

Search

Field Select a field from the drop-down list.

Field	
ID	~
ID	
Log Time	
Transaction Counter	

Operator Use the **Operator** search field to select how the data should be compared:

Operator	
=	~
=	
>	
>=	
<	
<=	1
In the range	

Table 2-5: Comparison Field Operators

Operator	Comparison	Operator	Comparison
<	Less than	\diamond	Not equal
<=	Less than or equal to	>=	Greater than or equal to
=	Equal (default)	>	Greater than
In the range	Displays an additional field of records to display.	I to define the	e start and end of a range

Field		Operator		First Parameter	Second Parameter
ID	~	In the range	~	0	0
Sort Condition					
Field		Sort Direction			
ID	~	Ascending	~		

Figure 2-36: Operator Range Options

First Parameter Touch this field to display a numeric entry screen where a value for the selected field can be entered.

When **Operator is In the range**, this parameter defines the start of the range.

Second Parameter When Operator is In the range, this field appears, and defines the end of the range.

Sort Condition

- **Field** Touch this field to display a drop-down list (like the one shown above for the Search Condition field) showing fields that are available as sort conditions. The results will be sorted by the selected field in the order chosen below.
- **Sort Direction** Touch this field to set the order in which search results will be displayed, based on the Field condition selected above:

Sort Direction	
Ascending	~
Ascending	
Descending	

2.6.9.3.

Reset

Reset

Reset

This function resets the table search parameters without further confirmation.

2.	6.	9	.4	

Export

I→ Export

This function allows the contents of the Alibi Memory Table, or the results
of a Search, to be saved either to the terminal itself, or to a connected USB
memory device.

Touch Export to open the screen shown below:

Target For Export		
Internal File		~
Type For Export		
XML		~
Export File Name		
IND890_2017_08_09_0943		
Export Directory		
\Hard Disk\Packages\MT.Singularity.PI	atform.Setup\Ex	port
	×	
	Close	Run

Target for Export Touch to display a drop-down list showing options for saving the exported file.

Target For Export	
Internal File	~
USB Memory	
Internal File	

Type for Export Touch to display a drop-down list showing options for the format of the exported file. Options are .xml (Extensible Markup Language) and .c9 sv (comma-separated values):

Type For Export		
XML	~	
XML		
CSV		

Export File Name Touch this field to open an alphanumeric entry screen where an alternative file name can be assigned to the export. By default the file name includes the terminal type, the date in YYYY-MM-DD-TTTT format. In the example show above, this is IND900_2017_08_09_1013, indicating year 2017, eighth month, 9th day at 10:13am.

2.6.9.5.	Close	
	Close	

2-30

Close

2.7. Browsing Tables

2.7.1. Method

To browse a table:

- 1. Access the table
- 2. Touch the **Search** softkey \bigcirc .
- 3. Fill out the search conditions the Field by which to search, the Operator to apply to the field's contents, and the Parameter to which the Field is to be compared.
- 4. Fill out the sort conditions the Field by which the data should be sorted, and the order (ascending or descending) in which to search it.
- 5. Table 2-6 lists the operators that can be selected for the search conditions.

Symbol	Comparison	Symbol	Comparison
=	Equal (default)	<	Less than
>	Greater than	<=	Less than or equal to
>=	Greater than or equal to	n/a	In the range

Table 2-6: Operators for Table Searches

6. Touch OK 🗸 to initiate the search.

2.8. Starting an Application

Depending on the use, the IND900 can be equipped with a customer-specific or a standardized functional application. Unless it has already been done, this must first be enabled and then configured as required in Setup at **Application I Auto Start Application**. A drop-down list will display available applications. The selected application will start automatically when the terminal is turned on.

3 Configuration

To protect the IND900's configuration settings, users can be assigned different access rights.

In the terminal's default configuration (i.e. no passwords set up), all setup windows can be accessed, parameters changed and data entered.

More information about security and setting up users and passwords can be found in the **Security** section of chapter 2, **Operation**.

3.1. Elements of the Main Screen

Figure 3-1 indicates the location and function of the various elements of the IND900 main screen.



Figure 3-1: IND900 Main Screen



Figure 3-3: Additional Softkeys

3.2. Interacting with the HMI

3.2.1. User Log-In

In the System menu, touch Login/Logout. The User Account dialog will appear. Touch the User Name field to display the drop-down list of configured users, and select the desired user.



Figure 3-4: User Account Dialog Showing User Options

If setup has been password protected, the Password field will be available.



Figure 3-5: User Account Dialog Showing Password Field

 q
 w
 e
 r
 t
 y
 u
 i
 o
 p
 \times

 a
 s
 d
 f
 g
 h
 j
 k
 i
 '

 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ z
 x
 c
 v
 b
 n
 m
 ,
 .
 ?

 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ z
 x
 c
 v
 b
 n
 m
 ,
 .
 ?

 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ z
 x
 c
 v
 b
 n
 m
 ,
 .
 ?

 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ z
 x
 c
 v
 b
 n
 m
 ,
 .
 ?

 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ z
 x
 $\widehat{\mathbf{t}}$ $\widehat{\mathbf{t}$ $\widehat{\mathbf{t}$ $\widehat{\mathbf$

The alphanumeric Password entry screen will appear. Use the keyboard to enter the password.

Figure 3-6: Password Entry Screen

- The key at lower left selects the entire contents of the Password field at the top of the keyboard, making it easy to delete a password.
- The password is case-sensitive ("BROWN" is not identical with "brown").

Touch the check mark at lower right of the keyboard. Once the name and password input is complete, touch **OK**. The **User Account** dialog will close.

3.2.2. Entering and Exiting Setup

To enter setup, touch the System icon at upper left.



Figure 3-7: Home Screen with System Options Displayed

Touch Enter Setup. The Setup screen will appear.

System Message		Admin) Language	11:12 / 08.Aug.2
Setup				
Scales	Reset			
Terminal				
Application				
Communication				
Maintenance				

Figure 3-8: Main Setup Screen

The main Setup screen shows the five available submenus, each of which can contain further submenus. The various setup screens allow data to be accessed and parameters viewed, input or changed, to customize the terminal's functions as required.

Scale	Configure connected scales, and a sum scale.
Application	Configure settings for a standard application, or for a customer-specific application.
Terminal	Configure settings for the terminal itself, such as display and user settings.
Communication	Configure built-in interfaces, network settings and printouts.
Maintenance	Primarily reserved for METTLER TOLEDO Service engineers. Run tests and diagnostics perform data backups, and restore data from a backup.

3.2.3. Numerical Data Entry

Touch the numeric buttons to enter a number into the field at the top of this screen. To delete numbers, either touch the backspace button, or touch the field selection button to select the whole value, then touch the backspace button to delete it.



Figure 3-9: Typical Numerical Data Entry Screen



Figure 3-10: Use of the Selection Key

Touch \star to close the screen without changing the value, or 🔽 to confirm the change and exit the screen.

3.2.4. Reset

The Reset option is available from the main setup screen. Touch **Reset** to display the screen shown below. Select which parts of the terminal's configuration are to be restored to their default values.

Users with an Admin-level login can reset all configuration settings and clear all calibration and metrological data. Users with a Supervisor-level login can reset configuration settings, but cannot clear metrologically significant and calibration data.

System Message		Admin) Language	11:43 AM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Reset				
Scales	Communication	Reset]	
Terminal	Maintenance	☐ Reset Calibration		
Application	□Interfaces			
				Cancel Run

Figure 3-11: Reset Screen

Touch **Master Reset** to reset all parameters except calibration data. When **Master Reset** is checked, the **Reset Calibration** option becomes available. Select it to remove calibration data.

When the items to be reset have been selected, touch **Run** to proceed, or **Cancel** to return to the main setup screen.

3.3. Scale Configuration

- If the W&M switch is in the "Approved" position, parameters included in the Scales submenus can be viewed but not modified.
- After changing parameters in the Scales menu we recommend a restart of the terminal.

Touch Scale in the main setup screen. The scale options will appear, including Approval and Scale 1 to Scale *n*, depending on how many scale interfaces are installed.

Many of the menu items listed here can be modified only if the user is logged in as the administrator.

System Message		Admin) Language	12:36 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales				
Scales	Reset	Approval		
Terminal		Scale 1		
Application		Scale 2		
Communication				
Maintenance				

Figure 3-12: Scale Setup Page

3.3.1. Approval

3.3.1.1. Approval Type

Touch Approval to view the scales approval screen. To set the selected scale to an approved status, touch the Approval Type field to display its options and select the type of approval.

tern Message	Language 08
etup > Scales > Approval	
Approval Type	
Not approved 🗸	
Not approved	
OIML	
NTEP	

Figure 3-13: Scale Approval Selection Screen

When an **Approval Type** has been selected, the metrology indicator appears in the system bar , and the settings in the **Approval** page are greyed and cannot be changed.

etup > Scales > A	\pproval
Approval Type	
OIML	~
Geo Code	
19	

Figure 3-14: Approval Type Set

To modify the Approval setting, the metrology switch inside the terminal must be pressed. The setting is then returned to **Not Approved**, and the metrology indicator is displayed in orange with an exclamation mark in place of the check mark **1**.

3.3.1.2. Geo Code

Touch Geo Code to open the numeric entry dialog.

ystem Message	Admin	02:24 PM 07.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Approval		
Approval Type		
Geo Code		
16		
		× v

Figure 3-15: Setting Geo Code



Figure 3-16: Entering a Geo Code

Enter the code and touch \checkmark . If an invalid code is entered, the system will display the **Geo Code** field with a red background.

3.3.2. Scales 1 - 4

Touch Scale *n* to display options available for that scale. Note that options will differ depending on the type of scale interface selected.

Not all parameters may be available for all scale types. For example, options vary for analog scales, IDNet scales, SICS scales and SICSpro scales.

System Messag	e		Admin	12:00 PM Language 11.Aug.2017
Setup >	Scales > Scale 1			
	Approval	Identification	Zero	Scale Reset
	Scale 1	Metrology	Tare	
	Scale 2	Capacity & Increment	Restart	
		Service Mode	Filter	
		Units & Resolution	MinWeigh	

Figure 3-17: Scale Options, IDNet Scale Type



Figure 3-18: Scale Options, non-IDNet Scale Type

3.3.2.1. Approval

To configure a scale for metrologically approved operation, set the **Approval Type** in this screen. In addition, the **Geo Code** must be set to ensure that the scale's performance is optimized for its geographical location. Geo codes are listed in Appendix E.

ystern Message	Language	14:40 11.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Approval		
Approval Type		
Geo Code		
16		
		× 🗸

Figure 3-19: Approval Configuration Screen

3.3.2.2. Scale n

Not all parameters may be available for all scale types. For example, options vary for analog scales, IDNet scales, SICS scales and SICSpro scales.

3.3.2.2.1. Identification

System Message		O Admin) Language	12:44 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2	> Identification			
Interface Type	Scale Location			
Serial Number	Scale Identification			
Scale Model				

Figure 3-20: Scale Identification Screen

The following items appear on this screen:

Scale Type	When the terminal is switched on, connected scales are recognized, and their respective type/s displayed in the menu item. The following types are currently available:
	SICSpro Scale
Serial Number	If no serial number is displayed, the serial number of the weighing platform can be entered by touching this field to open an alphanumeric entry screen.
Scale Model	These fields can be modified. Touch a field, make the entry using the
Scale Location Scale Identification	alphanumeric entry screen, and touch vertice to confirm the entry. The Location and Identification fields can be used to indicate the placement and function of the connected scale, such as 'Goods Receiving.'

3.3.2.2.2. Metrology

The Metrology screen is used to configure the scale for approved use.

System Metrology Message		Admin) Language	10:18 AM 02.Oct.2017
Setup > Scales > Sca	ale 1 > Metrology			
Verification Class				
Class III	~			
Verification Interval				
e = d	~			

Figure 3-21: Metrology Options

The approved verification class and interval display on this screen. These fields are read-only, and are populated by the scale base.

3.3.2.2.3. Capacity & Increment

System Message					Admin) Language	11:51 11.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > So	cale 4	> Capac	ity & Increm	nent			
Scale Type		Range	/ Interval 1 (kg)			
A 3	~	5.0	0.0002	~			
Lever Ratio		Range	/ Interval 2 (kg)			
1		6.0	0.005	~			
Base Unit		Range	Interval 3 (kg)			
kg	~	60.0	0.05	~			
Range Configuration							
Multi-Interval 2	~						

Figure 3-22: Scale Capacity and Increment Screen

The Capacity & Increment setup menu is used to make various weighing-specific settings.

For IDNet scales, the parameters set in the scales are displayed and changes must be made under the Service mode menu item.

For SICS scales, the parameters are displayed, but changes can be made only on the scale itself.

Parameters are not displayed for SICSpro scales.

Scale Type Lever Ratio	These fields appear for certain SICSpro scales only. The Scale Type field allows the scale base type to be selected. Once the selection is made, the Lever Ratio for that type is automatically displayed. It is also possible to define a Custom scale type, for which the lever ratio can be set using the appropriate field.				
Base Unit	The primary unit of measure is selected from g, kg, t, lb and oz.				
Range Configuration	Determines the number of ranges or intervals. Options are: Single Range Multi-Range 2 Multi-Interval 2 Multi-Range 3 Multi-Interval 3 				
Range 1, Range 2, Range 3	For each range, enter a capacity and an increment.				

3.3.2.2.4. Calibration (non-IDNet scales only)

0.108 (ECX, BTOD) - VNC Viewer Aessage		Admin	
p > Scales > Scale 2 > 0	Calibration		
Identification	Zero	Scale Reset	Zero
Metrology	Tare		Zero+Span
Capacity & Increment	Restart		Capture Span
Calibration	Filter		
Units & Resolution	MinWeigh		

Figure 3-23: Scale Calibration Options, Non-IDNet Scales

Zero

This procedure is used only when it is necessary to capture zero separately from the calibration process.

System Message	Admin) Language	12:47 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2 > Calibration > Zero			
Press START			
			Close Start

Figure 3-24: Zero Calibration Screen

Zero + Span

This is the standard method for calibrating a scale. From this screen, a calibration sequence can be run, which captures both the zero and the span for the selected scale. If multiple ranges or intervals are enabled, the **Zero + Span** Procedure will include steps to capture them.

Capture Span

This procedure is used only when it is necessary to capture span separately from the calibration process.

3-13



Figure 3-25: Capture Span

3.3.2.2.5. Service Mode (IDNet scales)

For IDNet scales, all the above settings can be configured on each scale base using its Service Mode.

stem Message 127.0.0.1		Admin	22:15 05/Jan/2017 anguage
etup > Scales > Scale	1		
Reset	Approval	Identification	Tare
	Scale 1	Capacity & Increment	Restart
	Scale 2	Service Mode	Filter
		Units & Resolution	MinWeigh
		Zero	

Figure 3-26: Scale Calibration Options, Non-IDNet Scales

Touch Service Mode to view a screen displaying scale Status and Scale Message.

System Meteology Message Canguage	11:33 AM 02.Oct.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 1 > Service Mode	
Status	
Scale Message	
	Pup

Figure 3-27: Service Mode, Initial Screen

Touch **Run** to enter Service Mode and cycle through the options it offers. Once the mode is running, the Status message changes to **Active**.

System Metakay Message	Admin) Language	11:33 AM 02.Oct.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 1 > Service Mode			
Status			
Scale Message RESET ?			
		Abort	Yes No

Figure 3-28: Service Mode Active

At each step, three options are available:

Abort	Abort	Changes status message to Finishing , then closes Service Mode and returns to the screen shown in Figure 3-27, with a status Finished .
✔ Yes	Yes	Displays current value for parameter, or enters sub-sequence of items. For instance, touching Yes when NATION is displayed shows, first, the current setting for Nation . Touch Yes again to confirm that value, or No to cycle through all the nation options.
No	No	Moves to next parameter without displaying current parameter's value.

Scale base calibration items appear in sequence in Service Mode, including all the items that, for non-IDNet scales, appear under Scale *n* I Calibration.

Service Mode functions are detailed in the documentation for each IDNet scale base.

3.3.2.3. Units & Resolution

System Message		Admin) Language	12:51 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale	e 2 > Units & Resolution			
Display Unit 1	ype ✓ Multi-Range 2			
Display Unit 2	~			
Display Resolution (kg)				
OFF	~			

Figure 3-29: Units & Resolution Options

The following items appear on this screen:

Display Unit 1	Select a first an	d second display unit from Gro	ım, Kilogram	, Metric Ton, Pound,
Display Unit 2	Ounce.			
Unit Roll	When ON, the sthan toggling b	Switch Units softkey cycles etween primary and secondary	through all c units.	available units, rather
Display Resolution	Touch Display	Resolution to show the options	:	
	•	0.0001	•	0.002
	•	0.0002	•	0.005
	•	0.0005	•	0.01
	•	Off		

When Display Resolution is set to any value other than OFF, and the terminal is put into Weights and Measures certified mode and sealed, this function is automatically set to OFF.

3.3.2.4. Zero

3.3.2.4.1. AZM & Display

System Message	Admin) Language	01:39 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2 > Zero > AZM & Display			
Auto Zero			
Auto Zero Range (d) 0.5			
Blank Under Zero (d)			
20			

Figure 3-30: AZM & Display Options

The following items appear on this screen:

Auto Zero	Can be set as ON or OFF. Auto Zero is a method used to correcting the zero point automatically when the scale is unloaded. It compensates for the drift due to the condition of weighing cells and electronics, or the deposition of material residues on a scale platform.
Blank Under Zero (d)	This parameter sets the negative weight value at which the underload bar will be displayed. Once the weight value is within the specified range, the underload bar is not displayed.

3.3.2.4.2. Zero Ranges

Power Up Zero	Pushbutton Zero		
	ON 🗸		
+ Range (%)	+ Range (%)		
18	2		
- Range (%)	- Range (%)		
-2	-2		

Figure 3-31: Zero Range Options

The Zero ranges options permit the push button zero function to be enabled or disabled, and ranges to be set for zeroing to the original zero point of the scale.

The following items appear on this screen:

- + Range (%) When Power Up Zero is On, it is necessary to specify a range around the
- Range (%) scale's original zero within which the power up zero can be applied.
 - If for instance the + range for power up zero is set to 2%, power up zero can be performed only if the weight value on the scale is less than or equal to 2% of the scale capacity above the original zero point.
- If Power Up Zero is Enabled and the weight on the scale is outside the zero range, the display shows the overload display until the weight has been taken off and the zero point can be determined.

Pushbutton Zero If Push Button Zero is On, the Zero 🔮 softkey can be used to zero the scale.

- + Range (%) If Push Button Zero is On, it is necessary to define a positive and a negative
 - Range (%) range above and below the zero point of the scale, to determine when the pushbutton zero can be applied.

If for instance the + range for push button zero is set to 2%, a push button zero can be performed only if the weight value on the scale is less than or equal to 2% of scale capacity above the original zero point.

3.3.2.5. Tare

The tare function is used to subtract the weight of an empty container from the gross weight on the scale, in order to determine the net weight of the contents. Tare is aborted if the scale has not achieved stability by the time the timeout expires.

stem Me	ssage		Admin) Language	01:43 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup	> Scales > Scale 2 >	Tare			
	Identification	Zero	Scale Reset	r	ypes
	Metrology	Tare		Au	to Tare
	Capacity & Increment	Restart		Aut	to Clear
	Calibration	Filter			
	Units & Resolution	MinWeigh			

Figure 3-32: Tare Options

3.3.2.5.1. Types



Figure 3-33: Tare Type Options

The IND900 offers a variety of tare options.

- Pushbutton TareWhen Pushbutton Tare is enabled, the Tare softkey on the home screen is
functional. Touch this softkey to create a tare value based on an empty container
on the scale. The terminal then shows a zero weight and indicates that it is Net
mode. When the container is filled, the terminal shows the net weight of the
contents.Chain TareWhen Chain Tare is ON, it is possible to take multiple tares in sequence by
touching the Tare softkey for example, when filling multiple similar containers
on a pallet. Once one container is filled, touch Tare again to reset the scale to Net
zero.
- 3.3.2.5.2. Auto Tare

If Auto Set Tare is ON, the tare weight is determined automatically as soon as a container on the scale exceeds a specified threshold value, and the scale has achieved stability.

System Message	Admin) Language	01:42 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2 > Tare > Auto Tare			
Auto Tare			
OFF v			
Tare Threshold Wt. (d)			
9			

Figure 3-34: Auto Tare Options

The following items appear on this screen:

Auto Tare Tare Threshold Wt. (kg) Reset Threshold Wt. (kg)	Options are OFF and ON. If Auto Tare is ON, the tare weight is determined automatically as soon as a container on the scale exceeds a specified threshold value, and the scale has achieved stability.
	When Auto Set Tare is On , a further screen of options allows the definition of various conditions under which an auto tare will be applied.
	If the weight on the scale exceeds the Tare Threshold Wt. and then achieves stability, the terminal automatically tares the active scale.
	If the weight on the scale platform falls below the Reset Threshold Weight , the terminal, depending on the programming of the motion check, automatically resets the Auto tare trigger. The next time the weight exceeds the tare threshold weight, the scale is automatically tared again. The reset threshold weight must be less than the tare threshold weight.
Motion Check	Options are OFF and ON.
	Set Motion Check to ON to prevent an Auto Tare reset from being performed while the scale is still in motion. When this setting is enabled, the scale must return to a value less than the reset value and detect stability in order to reset the Auto tare trigger.

3.3.2.5.3. Auto Clear

This screen allows Auto Clear Tare to be enabled or disabled, and to configure the conditions under which a tare will be cleared automatically.

The following items appear on this screen:

System Message		Admin) Language	01:42 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2 >	Tare > Auto Clear			
Auto Clear Tare				
OFF 🗸				
Clear Threshold Wt. (d)				
0				



Auto Clear Tare	Options are OFF and ON. Set Auto Set Tare to ON to clear the tare value automatically when the scale returns below a specified threshold weight.
Clear Threshold Wt. (kg)	If the gross weight falls below the clear threshold weight, the terminal automatically clears the tare values for the active scale, and returns to gross mode.
Motion Check	When Motion Check is ON, auto clear tare is performed only when the scale has settled to stability.
Power Up Tare

When Power Up Tare is ON, tare values are cleared automatically when the terminal is powered up.

3.3.2.6. Scale Reset

Under some circumstances it may be necessary to reset a scale without making any terminalwide changes using the Setup I Reset screen.

System Message	Admin) Language	01:52 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Scale 2 > Scale Reset			
□ Reset Basic Scale Configuration			
☐ Reset Metrology Relevant Configuration			
☐ Reset Calibration Values			
			Cancel

Figure 3-36: Scale Restart Options (Non-IDNet Scales)

The following items appear on this screen:

Reset Basic Scale Configuration	This function is available to any user with a Supervisor-level login or higher. It resets all non-metrological and non-calibration settings for the active scale.
Reset Metrology Relevant Configuration Reset Calibration Values	These functions are available only to users with an Admin-level login. They reset the selected scale to an unapproved, pre- calibration state.

3.3.2.7. Filter

The IND900 terminal is equipped with multi-stage filters, which can be set to a variety of conditions. These filters differ depending on the type of scale that is connected. The more severe the filtering, the longer the display will take to reach equilibrium.

3-22

iystem Message		Admin) Language	01:59 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales	> Scale 2 > Filter			
Stability				
Standard	~			
Environment				
Standard	~			
Weighing Process				
Universal	~			
Timeout (seconds)			
30				

Figure 3-37: Scale Filter Options

3.3.2.7.1. Stability

The stability filter specifies when the scale should designate a weight as still "in motion" or as "stable". When this "stable" designation has been achieved, the weight values are printed out and logged; if it is not achieved, they are not. The speed of the scale and reproducibility of the weighing results are affected by the various settings.

Stability	
Standard	~
Fast	
Standard	
Precise	-
Universal	

Figure 3-38: Scale Filter Options, Stability

Fast	Quick display, good reproducibility
Standard	Balanced
Precise	Slow display, very good reproducibility

3.3.2.7.2. Environment

Touch the **Environment** selection field to open a dialog where environmental conditions at the workplace can be specified.

Standard	~
Stable	
Standard	
Unstable	-

Figure 3-39: Scale Filter Options, Environment

The three options – **Stable**, **Standard** and **Unstable** – describe different conditions in which the weighing system might be functioning.

3.3.2.7.3. Weighing Process

Weighing Proces	S
Universal	~
Universal	
Absolute	

Figure 3-40: Scale Filter Options, Weighing Process

3.3.2.8. MinWeigh

MinWeigh can be set to **On** or **Off**. When it is on, the terminal compares the current net weight with a MinWeigh value. If the net weight is equal to or greater than the MinWeigh value, all terminal functions behave normally. If the current net weight is less than the MinWeigh value, the weight value is shown in the color set as the **Weight ValueColor** (either **None** or **Default Color**, which is red) and the MinWeigh icon flashes at the lower left of the weight display area.

System Message		Admin	02:21 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Scales > Sca	ale 2 > MinWeigh		
Function			
OFF	~		
Set Value (kg)			
0.0000			
Weight Value Color			
None	~		

Figure 3-41: Scale MinWeigh Options

When Function is set to ON, the two other fields become available.

Set Value (kg)Determines the weight below which MinWeigh is active.Display ColorsRed or None. If Red is selected, the main weight display will be shown in red when
the MinWeigh condition is met.

3.4. Terminal

The terminal options allow the terminal to be customized with information such as a name, a set of users, and regional information.

System Message		Admir	n (Di Canguage) 02:23 PM Language 08 Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal			
Scales	Reset	Device	Clear Messages
Terminal		Display	
Application		Transaction Counter	
Communication		Users	
Maintenance		Region	

Figure 3-42: Terminal Options

3.4.1. Device

From this screen, three terminal IDs can be configured, together with the serial number of the terminal. Beeper behavior can also be configured.

System Message		Admin) Language	02:23 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal > Devic	e			
⊠ Alarm Beeper	Terminal ID #1	Terminal Serial Number		
☐ Keypad Beeper	Terminal ID #2	Terminal Model		
	Terminal ID #3			

Figure 3-43: Device Settings

Alarm Beeper	Enables or disables the beeper. When enabled, the beeper sounds to indicate when the terminal displays a message in the Message Center of the system bar.
Keypad Beeper	Enables or disables the beeper that sounds to confirm a keypress.
Terminal ID#1, #2, #3	Touch each field to open an alphanumeric entry screen where up to 30 characters of information can be entered to designate the terminal's identity and function.

Terminal Serial NumberTouch the field to open an alphanumeric entry screen where the
terminal's serial number can be entered.
The serial number is preset in the factory and matches the serial
number on the model plate of the terminal. We recommend that
this number should not be changed.

3.4.2. Security Options

Refer to Appendix D, Security Configuration.

3.4.3. Display

etup > Terminal > Display ☑ Backlight Timeout □ Screen Saver Tare Active ▼	
☑ Backlight Timeout ☐ Screen Saver	
☑ Backlight Timeout	
Backlight (minutes) Screen Saver (minutes) Text & Graphics Size	
120 30 Large 🗸	

Figure 3-44: Display Options

If the terminal is in Weights and Measures Approved mode, the backlight and screen saver will activate on if gross weight is zero.

Backlight Timeout	Check this box to enable the backlight timeout.
Backlight (minutes)	Enter a value, in minutes, after which the display backlight will turn off, if the Backlight Timeout box is checked.
Screen Saver	Touch to enable the screensaver.
Screensaver (minutes)	Enter a value, in minutes, after which the screensaver will display, if the Screen Saver box is checked.

Auxiliary Display

Touch to view the drop-down list of options:

Auxiliary Display	
Tare Active	~
Never	
Tare Active	
Tare Always	

Never Tare value is not displayed above the main weight display.

Tare value is shown when the terminal is in net mode.

Tare Always

Tare Active

Tare value is shown



Figure 3-45: Tare Display when Auxiliary Display is set to Tare Always

Text & Graphics Size

The IND900 offers scalable graphics and text sizes, to suit user's preferences.Touch to view the drop-down list of options:

Text & Graphics \$	Size
Large	~
Small	
Medium	
arge	
	10

3.4.4. **Transaction Counter**

The transaction counter is a seven-digit counter which counts the overall number of transactions performed at the terminal. When the value reaches 1,499,999, at the next transaction the counter resets to 1. The transaction counter is displayed in the table view of the alibi memory.

System Message	Admin) Language	02:34 PM 08.Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal > Transaction Counter			
□ Transaction Counter			
Allow Counter Reset			
Next Transaction Number			
1			

Figure 3-46: Transaction Counter Options

Transaction Counter	This check box enables or disables the transaction counter.
Allow Counter Reset	When the Transaction Counter is enabled, this check box is used to enable or disable manual reset of the transaction counter.
Next Transaction Number	If the transaction counter is enabled, and counter resets are allowed, this field can be used to enter the number from which the new transaction sequence should start.

3.4.5. Users

The IND900 terminal is preconfigured with two user names: Admin and Operator.

By default, no passwords are assigned to users. A password should be assigned by the factory for Admin- and Supervisor-level users. Unless a password is assigned, there is no protection against entering Setup and making changes to the terminal's configuration. All functions in the terminal, except those for which a password must be entered, are available to all users.

Bystem Metrok	y Message) Language	12:36 PM 03.Oct.2017
Setup >	Terminal > Users			
	User Name	Access Level	Default	User
	Admin	Administrator		
	Operator	Operator		
			Add Delete	Edit Close

Figure 3-47: Users Table Display

3.4.5.1. Adding or Editing Users

Add User	Edit User
User Name	User Name
	Admin
Password	Password

Access Level	Access Level
Administrator 🗸	Administrator 🗸
🗌 Default User	Default User
Cancel Save	Cancel Save

Figure 3-48: Add User and Edit User Dialogs

User Name

In the **Add User** or **Edit User** screen, touch the User Name field to open an alphanumeric screen like the one shown bew.



Figure 3-49: User Name Entry Screen

Password In the Add User or Edit User screen, touch the Password field to open an alphanumeric entry screen like the one shown above.

Depending on the access level for the user who is logged in, the Setup menu is displayed as read-only or allows changes. In addition, each user is assigned only certain softkeys and operating functions.

If a password is assigned to the selected user, access to Setup is protected and a User Account dialog will appear when is selected:

U	ser Acco	ount	
User Name			
Admin		~	
Password			
	-11	¥	
	Logout	Cancel	OK

Access Level The individual levels have the following rights:

Administrator.

ACCESS LEVEL		
	Administrator	An administrator has unrestricted access to all areas of the operating system and setup. Multiple administrators may exist. The primary administrator account cannot be deleted. A user logged in under this primary administrator accountcan create, manage and delete additional user accounts. When an administrator password is configured, take care to remember it. If the password is changed or forgotten, only the primary administrator account can access the complete setup menu. Ensure that unauthorized persons do not have access to the password.
	Supervisor	Can access all setup features and parameters, except metrological information.
	Operator	A standard user account is predefined. This is particularly useful for locations with validation requirements. The user is assigned the security level with the most restrictions. Operators can see, but not modify, items in the setup menu.
Default User	Check this box to system start-up. password.	o indicate which user which should be logged in automatically at Only one user can be the default, and this user cannot have a
	The default user the have access to the allows access to	typically has very restricted rights. However, all users always ne Login dialog which, with a correct user name and password, higher level of rights.
Users Table Optic	ons	
Add +	Create a new u that a user can	ser. Touch Add to open the Edit User dialog shown above. Note only add a new user at their own login level or below. For

3.4.5.2.

instance, a Supervisor can add a new Supervisor or Operator, but not a new

3-29

Delete	Delete	The primary Administrator account cannot be deleted. A confirmation message displays:
		User Management Delete User Are you sure you want to delete this user?
		Yes No
		Select Yes to confirm the deletion.
		Touch No to leave the message and keep the user.
Edit	Edit	A user name can be edited by a user at the same login level or higher. The user can, however, be deleted and entered afresh. The primary Administrator account cannot be edited.
		Touch Edit . As when creating a new user, the access level, the password, the type of user and the logoff time can all be modified.
Close	Close	Exit Users Table view and return to Terminal options.

3.4.6. Region

Here, the terminal's language, time and date can be configured.

System Message			Language	09:05 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal > Reg	ion			
Scales	Device	Language		
Terminal	Display	Set Time and Date		
Application	Transaction Counter	Time and Date Format		
Communication	Users			
Maintenance	Region			
Reset	Clear Messages			

Figure 3-50: Terminal Region Options

3.4.6.1. Language

Touch Language to open the Language configuration screen.

System Message		Admin) Language	09:05 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Termi	nal > Region > Language			
☑ User Sele	table			
English	ages			
On-Screen K	eyboard			
English	~			
	Figure 3-51: Language	Options Screen		
isplay Messages	The change is effective in This setting does not cha Display Messages English Français Deutsch Español	Language mmediately with ange the termina Select the shown of	l nout rec al's defu e langu n the di	quiring a t ault langu age to us isplay.
n-Screen Keyboard	On-Screen Keyboard	Select the	e type c	of keyboa
	Belgium-French			
	English			
	German			
	Spanish			

3.4.6.2. Set Time and Date





Use Network Data Time	In a network-connected terminal, check this box to set the terminals' time by the network time.						
Time Zone	If Use Network Data Time is checked, touch this field to select the correct time zone for the terminal.						
Hour : Minute	Touch the Hour and Minute fields to display a numeric dialog in which the current time can be set.:						
	Hour : Minute						
	Э						
	7 8 9 🔀						
	4 5 6 ← →						
	1 2 3						
	━ <u>ĭ</u> - • . × ✓						
AM/PM	This field is available if Time and Date Format is not set to Use 24 hou						

clock (Refer to section 3.4.6.3, below). Touch this field to display a drop-down list, and select either AM or PM.

Set Date

Touch the calendar. From the calendar display which displays, touch the current date to select it:



3.4.6.3. Time and Date Format

System Message			Admin) Language	09:17 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal > Regi	ion > Time and Date Format	t			
Use 24 hour clock	Preview of Time and Date 09:04 AM 09.Aug.2017	Show 2 Digit Month			
Display Seconds		Show 2 Digit Year			
Time Separator	Date Separator	Date Format Day Month Year	×		

Figure 3-53: Time and Date Format Options

Use 24 hour clock	Check this box to display the time in 24-hour format. If this box is checked, the AM/PM option in the Set Time and Date screen does is not available.
Display seconds	Check this box to display seconds in the on-screen time display.
Time Separator	Touch this field to display the separator options $-:$ (colon) or . (period).
[Preview of Time and Date]	Displays time and date as they will appear on screen with the currently selected format.
Show 2 Digit Month	Check this box to display month as a two-digit value (e.g. 01 instead of Jan.).
Show 2 Digit Year	Check this box to display year as a two-digit value (e.g. 17 instead of 2017).

Date Format

Touch this field to select the sequence of elements in the date display. Options are:

- Day Month Year
- Month Day Year
- Year Month Day

3.4.7. Clear Messages

Touch Clear Messages to display a confirmation screen with a message Press Run to clear all messages from the system bar.

System Message	Admin) Language	09:34 AM 10.Aug.2017
Setup > Terminal > Clear Messages			
Press Run to clear all messages from the system bar.			
			Run

Figure 3-54: Clear Messages Confirmation Screen

Touch Run 📩 to perform this action.

3.5. Application

The Application screen allows the terminal's alibi memory to be configured, searched and exported, and an installed application set to run automatically at start-up.

iystem Message		Admin) Language	09:18 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Application				
Scales	Memory			
Terminal	Auto Start Application			
Application				
Communication				
Maintenance				
Reset				

Figure 3-55: Application Options

3.5.1. Memory

The Memory options allow the alibi memory to be enabled, and its accumulated records displayed, searched, exported and cleared.

System Message			Admin) Language	09:32 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Application > N	Memory				
Scales	Memory	Alibi Enable			
Terminal	Auto Start Application	Alibi Table			
Application					
Communication					
Maintenance					
Reset					

Figure 3-56: Memory Options

3.5.1.1. Alibi Enable

Touch **Alibi Enable** to access the check-box which enables or disables the **Alibi Memory Table**. When this box is checked, the terminal will collect log entries and store them in the alibi table.

The alibi memory functions as a FIFO file which overwrites the oldest record when it has reached its maximum size. The alibi memory can record 500,000 transactions before it starts to overwrite the oldest transactions. When the alibi memory is 75% full, a warning message

appears which shows the status. A further message is displayed when the file is 90% full. The alibi memory continues to save records until the file is 100% full, after which each additional record overwrites the current oldest record.

Further particulars of the alibi memory can be found in Chapter 2, Operation.

If the IND900 terminal is set to "Approved", the alibi memory can be enabled or disabled only if the W&M (metrology) switch is off.

3.5.2. Auto Start Application

Touch Auto Start Application in the Application options screen to open the screen shown below.

atem Message	Admin	Language	09:44 AM 09.Aug.2017
tup > Application > Auto Start Application			
Application MT.Singularity.Platform.Setup			
			¥ Þ

Figure 3-57: Auto Start Application Screen

Touch the Application field to display a list of installed applications. Select an application to start automatically when the terminal is turned on. It is only possible to start one application at a time.

Application settings are detailed in the User's Guide provided with the Application PAC, if one is installed.

3.6. Communication

The Communication options allow the terminal's interfaces and connections to be configured.

System Metrology Message		O Admin) Language	11:21 AM 26.Sep.2017
Setup > Communicati	ion			
Scales	Reset	Ethernet	PLC	
Terminal		Interfaces		
Application		Connections		
Communication		FTP Server		
Maintenance		Remote Desktop Server		
	-			

Figure 3-58: Communication Options

3.6.1.1. Ethernet

This screen is used to configure the terminal's Ethernet connection. Ethernet is available for TCP/IP transmission of data and to perform FTP transfers.

172.18.50.108 (ECX_BT00) - VNC Viewer			I	9 – C X
System Message) Language	10:18 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Communication	n > Ethernet			
MAC Address	IP Address	Preferred DNS Server		
4CCC6A9AF16F	172.18 .50 .108	172.18 .33 .50		
	Subnet Mask	Secondary DNS Server		
	255.255.252.0	172.18 .33 .150		
	Gateway Address			
	172.18 .48 .1			
				Cancel Save

Figure 3-59: Ethernet Options, DHCP Disabled

172.18.50.108 (ECX_BT00) - VNC Viewer			E	9 — C
em Message		Admin) Language	10:19 AM 09.Aug.201
etup > Communica	tion > Ethernet			
MAC Address	IP Address	Preferred DNS Server		
4CCC6A9AF16F	172.18 .50 .108	172.18 .33 .50		
	Subnet Mask	Secondary DNS Server		
☑ DHCP	255.255.252.0	172.18 .33 .150		
	Gateway Address			
	172.18 .48 .1			

Figure 3-60: Ethernet Options, DHCP Enabled

MAC Address	The Media Access Control (MAC) address is displayed, but cannot be changed.
DHCP	If DHCP is checked, the IP address, subnet mask and gateway address of the network will be assigned to the terminal automatically. These fields are then write-protected. If DHCP is Off, these addresses must be entered manually into the following fields.
IP Address	
Preferred DNS Server	
Subnet Mask	I ouch each field to open an alphanumeric entry screen in which the information can be entered
Secondary DNS Server	
Gateway Address	

3.6.1.2. Interfaces

This screen displays a table which lists interface hardware present in the IND900, together with their key parameters.



Figure 3-61: Interface Table

3.6.1.2.1. Edit

Touch Edit _____ to edit the interface selected in the table, above. The contents of this screen will vary depending on the type of interface selected.

System Message		Admin) Language	10:21 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Communication > Interfaces				
	Edit Interface			
Port Location				
Slot 5				
Hardware				
Digital 4 I/O				
☑ Hardware Enabled				
			Ģ	× 🗸
			Reset	Cancel Save
				Edit Clos

Figure 3-62: Interface Editing Screen – Scale Interface

For the scale interface, information is displayed and cannot be modified.

For communication ports, more parameters are displayed.

		Edit Interface	
Port Location	Baud Rate	String Frame	Custom Device
Slot 4	9600	✓ CR	None 🗸
Hardware	Databits & Parity	✓LF <stx><etx></etx></stx>	Number of Remote I/O
RS-232	8 None	BCC	~
☑ Hardware Enabled	Handshake None	•	
			Q 🗙 🗸

Figure 3-63: Interface Editing Screen – Serial Port

Port Location Hardware	Displays the option card hardware installed at the selected port location inside the IND900 terminal. This information is displayed but cannot be modified. The IND900 has 7 ports – 6 for scale and option boards and a 7^{th} used for the metrology switch. The Hardware column indicates which option cards are installed
Hardware Enabled	Installed hardware can be enabled or disabled by checking or clearing this box.
Baud Rate	This drop-down list includes the following options: 2400, 4800, 9600 (the default), 19200, 38400 and 57600
Databits & Parity	Data bits may be set to 7 or 8 , and Parity to None (the default value), Even or Odd .
Handshake	None is the default value. For certain communication interfaces, this can be set to Xon-Xoff Protocol .
String Frame	Check boxes to determine what, if any, strings frame the output data. The default is CR and LF; <stx><etx> and BCC may also be selected.</etx></stx>
Custom Device	Sets parameters for communication with an external device. The default value is None . The other option is GA46 (thermal printer).

3.6.1.3. FTP Server

The FTP Server can be enabled or disabled using a check box. Its port is displayed but cannot be modified. When FTP Server is enabled, an Admin-level user can log in using their user name and password.

System Message	Admin) Language	10:45 AM 09.Aug.2017	
Setup > Communication > FTP Server				
□ FTP Server				
FTP Port				
50001				

Figure 3-64: FTP Server Screen

3.6.1.4. Remote Desktop Server

The Remote Desktop Server can be enabled or disabled using a check box.

System Metricity Message	Admin) Language	12:44 PM 03.Oct.2017
Setup > Communication > Remote Desktop Server			
☑ Remote Desktop Server			

Figure 3-65: Remote Desktop Server Setup Screen

3.6.1.5. PLC

The PLC menu includes two options – **Data Format**, and **PROFIBUS** (currently the only PLC interface available for IND900).

3-41

System Metrology Message		Admin) Language	11:22 AM 26.Sep.2017
Setup > Communication >	PLC			
Reset	Ethernet	PLC	D	ata Format
	Interfaces		F	PROFIBUS
	Connections			
	FTP Server			
	Remote Desktop Server			

Figure 3-66: PLC Menu Options

3.6.1.5.1. Data Format

The Data Format options are determined by the type of PLC interface - in this case, only PROFIBUS is available.

System weterlogi Message) Language	11:23 AM 26.Sep.2017
Setup > Communication > PLC > Data Format		
Format 2 Block		
Byte / Word Swap		
No Swap 🗸		

Figure 3-67: PLC Data Format Settings

Format

Data format options are 1, 2, 4 and 8 blocks, selected from the Format drop-down list.

Format	
2 Block	~
1 Block	
2 Block	
4 Block	
8 Block	

Figure 3-68: PLC Data Format Options

Byte / Word Swap

In order to conform to the PLC's requirements, the order of data can be selected from the **Byte/Word Swap** drop-down list.

Swap
~
nly
Only
Swap

Figure 3-69: PLC Byte/Word Swap Options

3.6.1.5.2. PROFIBUS

The PROFIBUS screen simply permits the terminal's PLC node address to be set.



Figure 3-70: PROFIBUS Setup Screen

Touch the Node Address field to open the numeric entry dialog.



Figure 3-71: Node Address Entry Dialog

3.7. Maintenance

In the main Setup screen, touch Maintenance to display the Maintenance options.

System Message		Admin	11:01 AM 09.Aug.2017
Setup > Maintenance			
Scales	Reset	Configure	
Terminal		Run	
Application		Diagnostics	
Communication			
Maintenance			

Figure 3-72: Maintenance Options

3.7.1. Configure

Touch Configure to display the Maintenance Configuration options.

Depending on which logs are enabled, th the following options may appear on this screen:

- Enable Logs
- Change Log
- Maintenance Log
- Error Log

iystem Message		⊖ ∫∎∎∎ Admin) Language	11:40 AM 09.Aug.2017		
Setup > Maintenance >	Configure					
Scales	Reset	Configure	Enable Logs			
Terminal		Run	View Cha	nge Log		
Application		Diagnostics	View Mainte	nance Log		
Communication			View Err	or Log		
Maintenance						

Figure 3-73: Maintenance Configuration Options

3-45

3.7.1.1. Enable Logs

This screen allows each of the three logs to be enabled or disabled:

System Message	Admin) Language	11:40 AM 09.Aug.2017	
Setup > Maintenance > Configure > Enable Logs				
☑ Change Log				
☑ Maintenance Log				
Error Log				
			X J	

Figure 3-74: Enable Logs

The Cancel and Save buttons appear only when a change has been made (a box checked or cleared).

3.7.1.2. Log Search and View Functions

3.7.1.2.1. Search Options

Each of the Log Table view screens includes a Search function. Touch the **Search** softkey to display the **Search Condition** dialog:

Log Time	-		<	August 201	7 >							
Log Time	-		Mo	TuWeTh Fr S	SaSu	Search Condition						
			31	1 2 3 4	5 6	Field		Operator		First Parar	neter	
			7	8 9 10 11 1	2 13							
			14	15 16 17 18 1	9 20	Username	~	=	~			
			21	22 23 24 25 2	6 27							
			28	29 30 31 1	2 3	Sort Condition						
			4	5678	9 10	Field		Sort Direction				
						Log Time	~	Ascending	~	1		
Sort Condition												
Field	Sort Di	rection									×	~
											Close	ок
Log Time	✓ Ascen	iding	~									

Figure 3-75: Search Condition Dialogs – Log Time (left) and User Name (right)

Configuration

If the search condition involves text entry, a keyboard screen like the one shown in Figure 3-49 will display.

Enter the desired Field, Operator, and Sort Condition settings.

Field		Operator		Firs	st P	aran	nete	r		
Log Time	~	=	~	<	A	٩ug	ust	20	17	>
				Mo	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa	Su
		=		31	1	2	3	4	5	6
		>		7	8	9	10	11	12	13
				14	15	16	17	18	19	20
		>=		21	22	23	24	25	26	27
				28	29	30	31	1	2	3
		<		4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Sort Condition		<=								
Field		In the range								
Log Time	~	Ascending	×	1						

Figure 3-76: Search Dialog Operator Options

Table 3-1: Comparison Field Operators

Operator	Comparison	Operator	Comparison
<	Less than	\diamond	Not equal
<=	Less than or equal to	>=	Greater than or equal to
=	Equal (default)	>	Greater than
In the range	Displays an additional field to records to display.	define the start o	ind end of a range of

Field		Operator		Fire	at Pa	aran	nete	r			Se	con	d Pa	iram	nete	r	
		Operator			sura	aran	Tere					com	416	iran	lete		
Log Time	~	In the range	~	<	P	lug	ust	20	17	>	<	A	٩ug	ust	20	17	>
				Mc	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa	Su	Mc	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa	Su
				31	1	2	3	4	5	6	31	1	2	3	4	5	6
				7	8		10	11	12	13	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
				14	15	16	17	18	19	20	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
				21	22	23	24	25	26	27	21	22	23	24	25	26	27
				28	29	30	31	1	2	3	28	29	30	31	1	2	3
				4	5	6	7	8	9	10	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Out Out dition																	
Sort Condition																	
Field		Sort Direction															
Log Time	~	Ascending	~														
															×		1
															Close		OK

Figure 3-77: Operator Range Options

In the case shown in Figure 3-77, a subset of available records is displayed.

3.7.1.2.2. Reset Search

This function resets the table search parameters without further confirmation.

3.7.1.2.3. Export

The entire contents of the log, or a selected (searched) subset of them, can be exported either to an internal file, or to an external USB device. Touch **Export** is to display the Export dialog.

- Target options are an Internal File, or an attached USB Memory device.
- The file can be exported in either .xml or .csv (comma-separated values) format.
- The default file name indicates the terminal's name, the date (YYY_MM_DD) and time (HHMM).

Target For Export	
Internal File 🗸	
Type For Export	Target For Export
XML	Internal File
Export File Name	LISE Memory
IND8902017_08_09_0943	
Export Directory	Internal File
\Hard Disk\Packages\MT.Singularity.Platform.Setup\Export	
Close Run	

Figure 3-78: Record Export Dialog

Touch Run to export the results, or Close to return to the log table view screen.

3.7.1.2.4. Close

Touch **Close** $\stackrel{\scriptstyle{\scriptstyle{\scriptstyle{}}}}{=}$ to exit the table and return to the **Maintenance** options view.

3.7.1.3. Change Log

The Change Log saves a record of all changes made to the IND900 configuration. Recorded items include functions such as software updates, calling up Service mode, and calibration of the touchscreen. The log also records whether or not the respective action was successful.

The log can record 32,000 records before the oldest records are overwritten.

Touch the screen and drag to scroll to the right and view further columns. Figure 3-79 shows a composite view with all available columns displayed.

essage			Ad	min 🕮 Language	Admin 01:54 F Language 02 Aug.2
) > M	laintenance > Config	ure > View Cha	ange Log	View Change L	og
		Char	ige Log Entries	Change Lo	g Entries
ID	Log Time	User Name	Configure	Property Name	Old Value
12	8/1/2017 1:33:15 PM	Admin	IND890pro	ScreenSaver	False
11	8/1/2017 12:14:50 PM	Admin	DigiCell 2	Range1MinimumL	oad 0.020000014156103
10	8/1/2017 12:14:50 PM	Admin	DigiCell 2	PushButtonZeroN	lode True
9	8/1/2017 12:14:50 PM	Admin	DigiCell 2	GeoCode	20
8	8/1/2017 10:22:07 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Medium
7	8/1/2017 10:21:46 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Small
6	8/1/2017 10:21:05 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Medium
5	8/1/2017 10:20:37 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Large
4	8/1/2017 10:18:00 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Medium
3	8/1/2017 10:07:26 AM	Admin	IND890pro	ThemeSize	Large
2	7/31/2017 5:44:41 PM	Admin	IND890pro	FtpServerActive	False
1	7/31/2017 5:44:29 PM	Admin	IND890pro	KeypadBeeper	True
No more i	items.				
rch C	ondition				
				\mathbf{Q} \mathbf{O}	Q Q \square \rightarrow
t Direc	ction			Search Reset	Search Reset Dataile Evont



- ID
- Log Time
- User Name
- ConfigureProperty Name
- New Value

3.7.1.3.1. Search, Reset, Details, Export

For Search, Reset and Export, refer to section 3.7.1.2, Log Search and View Functions, above.

Old Value

Touch the Details button to display more information about a selected record.

•

User Changed	Abarras I and Fusikian		User Changed	01	na Entrica	
Property Name Password	Old Value d41d8cd9800b204e9800998ecf8427e	New Value c4ca4238a0b9238;	Value d8cd98f00b204e9800	D998ecf8427e	New Value c4ca4238a0b923820dcc509a6f75849b	
		Ciose				Close

Figure 3-80: Change Log Record Detail Displayed

3.7.1.4. Maintenance Log

The Maintenance Log saves a record of all service procedures that are performed on the IND900. Recorded items include functions such as software updates and calibration of the touchscreen. The log also records whether or not the respective action was successful.

The log can record 32,000 records before the oldest records are overwritten.

The Maintenance Log has columns for

- Cell

3-49

- Username
- DescriptionStatus
- Channel
 •

Touch the screen and drag to scroll to the right and view further columns.

tem Message			Admin	Language	01:04:52 F 30.Jan.1
tup > Mair	ntenance > Co	nfigure > Maintenar	ce Log		
		Maintenanc	e Log Entries		
Log Time		Username	Channel	Cell	
No more iter	ns.				
Search Co	ondition	Sort Direction	Q Search	Reset Add	Export Cli
		, O Adr	nin 💮	01:05:04 PM 30.Jan.17	
	onfigure > Ma	intenance Log			
		internance Log			
	Main	tenance Log Entries	5		
	Main	tenance Log Entries	Status		
	Main Event	tenance Log Entries	3		

Figure 3-81: Maintenance Log View

To turn pages in the log, move a finger up or down on the touchscreen. To scroll to the left or right, move a finger in the horizontal direction on the touchscreen.

3.7.1.5. Error Log

The Error Log has columns for

- Log Time
- Error CodeDetail
- Username
- Severity

System Metrology Message			Admin) Language	01:32 PM 02.Oct.2017
Setup > Maintena	ince > Configure >	View Error Log			
		Error Log Entr	ies		
Log Time	Username	Severity	Error Code	Detail	Mess
No more items.					
Search Condition				Q Q Reset Search	I→ X Export Close

Touch the screen and drag to scroll to the right and view further columns.

Figure 3-82: Error Log Table View

When it is enabled, the Error Log records all errors that occur in the system. It can record 32,000 records before the oldest records are overwritten.

3.7.1.5.1. Search

Refer to section 3.7.1.2, Log Search and View Functions, above.

3.7.1.5.2. Reset

This function resets the table search parameters without further confirmation.

3.7.2. Run

The Run screen shows options for

- Backup
- Restore
- Software Update

System Message		Admin	09:52 AM Language 10.Aug.2017
Setup > Maintenance >	Run		
Scales	Reset	Configure	Backup
Terminal		Run	Restore
Application		Diagnostics	Software Update
Communication			
Maintenance			



3.7.2.1. Backup

The **Backup** screen displays options for the target location in which to save the backup (**Internal** File or attached **USB Memory** device), the file name for the backup. The default file name includes the terminal's name, the date (YYY_MM_DD) and time (HHMM).

System Message	Admin	Language	09:54 AM 10.Aug.2017
Setup > Maintenance > Run > Backup			
Target for Backup Internal File File (Serial Number, Year, Month, Day, Time) IND890_2017_08_10_0954 Directory \Hard Disk\Packages\MT.Singularity.Platform.Setup\Backup			
			Run

Figure 3-84: Backup Options Screen

The Directory location for an internal backup is displayed, but cannot be changed.

Touch **Run** to perform the backup, or **Close** to return to the **Maintenance I Run** options screen.

3.7.2.2. Restore

The **Restrore** screen displays options for the source from which to restore the backup (**Internal** File or attached **USB Memory** device), and entry of the file name for the backup.

System Message	Admin) Language	09:55 AM 10.Aug.2017
Setup > Maintenance > Run > Restore			
Target for Restore Internal File File (Serial Number, Year, Month, Day, Time)			
Directory \Hard Disk\Packages\MT.Singularity.Platform.Setup\Backup			
			Run

Figure 3-85: Restore Options Screen

The File dropdown list will show all files of the correct type stored in the location selected under Target for Restore.

	(inte)
IND8902017_08_02_1218	
IND8902017_08_03_1102	
IND890_2017_08_10_0955	

Figure 3-86: Restore File List

The **Directory** location for internal backup files is displayed, but cannot be changed.

Touch **Run** to perform the restore, or **Close** to return to the **Maintenance I Run** options screen.

3.7.2.3. Software Update

The Software Update screen displays options for the update source (Internal File or attached USB Memory device), and the name of the File in which the update is stored. The File dropdown list will show all files of the correct type stored in the location selected under Source.

To update the software of an installed IND900, an upgrade package file with an .**IPK** extension is required.

Install only package files that you have received directly from METTLER TOLEDO by download. Package files of unknown source or package files sent by e-mail may be corrupted!

The IND900 performs a check on all components received in a package file, and terminates the installation process with an error message (such as checksum validation failed) in the event of inconsistencies.

System Message	O Admin) Language	10:00 AM 10.Aug.2017
Setup > Maintenance > Run > Software Update			
Source			
File			
Directory \Hard Disk\Update			
			Run

Figure 3-87: Software Update Screen

Touch Run 🚬 to perform the update, or Close 💌 to return to the Maintenance I Run options screen.

A Default Settings

This appendix covers

- Factory Default Settings
- Default Template

The factory default settings and the associated access rights for the setup parameters of the IND900 terminal are listed in the following tables.

A.1. Factory Default Settings

- Parameters labeled for Scale *n* are common to Scales 1, 2, 3 and 4.
- <on> and <off> refer to parameters configured using a check-box.

Setup function	Default value	Access right		
Setup Scales Scale n Identificat	ion			
Interface type	Display only <depending on="" platform<br="" the="" weighing="">connected: IDNet, SICS, SICSpro or analog></depending>			
Serial Number	<serial number="" of="" platform<br="" the="" weighing="">connected></serial>			
Scale Model	Optional text field			
Scale Location	Optional text field			
Scale Identification	Optional text field			
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Metrology				
Verification Class	<depends connected="" on="" platform="" weighing=""></depends>			
Verification interval	E = d			
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Capacity &	Increment			
Base Unit	kg			
Range Configuration	Single Range			
Range / Interval 1 (kg)	6.0 / 0.001			
Range / Interval 2 (kg)	60.0 / 0.02			
Range / Interval 3 (kg)	60.0 / 0.05			
Setup Scales Scale n Calibration				
<depends connected="" on="" pla<="" td="" weighing=""><td>tform></td><td></td></depends>	tform>			
Setup Scales Scale n Units & Resolution				
Display Unit 1	kg			
Display Unit 2	g			

Setup function	Default value	Access right
Unit Roll	OFF	
Display Resolution (kg)	OFF	
Setup Scales Scale n Zero AZM	l & Display	
Auto Zero	On	
Auto Zero Range (d)	0.5	
Blank Under Zero (d)	20	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Zero range	S	
Power Up Zero + Range (%)	18	
Power Up Zero – Range (%)	-2	
Pushbutton Zero	ON	
+ Range (%)	2	
– Range (%)	-2	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Tare Type	S	
Pushbutton Tare	ON	
Chain Tare	ON	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Tare Auto	Tare	
Auto Tare	OFF	
Tare Threshold Wt. (d)	9	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Tare Auto	Clear	
Auto Clear Tare	OFF	
Clear Threshold Wt. (d)	0	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Restart		
Restart Zero	OFF	
Restart Tare	OFF	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> Filter		
Stability	Standard	
Environment	Standard	
Weighing Process	Universal	
Timeout (seconds)	30	
Setup Scales Scale <i>n</i> MinWeigh		
Function	OFF	
Set Value (kg)	0.00	
Weigh Value Color	None	
Setup Terminal Device		
Alarm Beeper	<01>	
Keypad Beeper	<0N>	

Setup function	Default value	Access right							
Terminal ID #1, #2, #3	<black></black>								
Terminal Serial Number	<black></black>								
Terminal Model	<black></black>								
Setup Terminal Display									
Backlight Timeout	<0n>								
Backlight (minutes)	120								
Screen Saver	<off></off>								
Screen Saver (minutes)	30								
Auxiliary Display	Tare Active								
Text & Graphics Size	Large								
Setup Terminal Transaction Count	er								
Transaction Counter	<off></off>								
Allow Counter Reset	<off></off>								
Next Transaction Number	1								
Setup Terminal Users									
(Default User)	Operator								
Setup Terminal Region Language									
User Selectable	<0N>								
Display Messages	English								
On-Screen Keyboard	English								
Setup Terminal Region Time and	Date Format								
Use 24 hour clock	<off></off>								
Display Seconds	<off></off>								
Time Separator	:								
Date Separator									
Show 2 Digit Month	<off></off>								
Show 2 Digit Year	<off></off>								
Date Format	Day Month Year								
Setup Application Memory Alibi	Enable								
Alibi Memory Table	<0N>								
Setup Application Memory Auto Start Application									
Application	MT.Singularity.Platform.Setup								
Setup Communication Ethernet									
DHCP	<on></on>								
IP Address	0. 0. 0. 0								
Subnet Mask	0. 0. 0. 0								
Setup function	Default value	Access right							
--	--	--------------	--	--	--	--	--	--	--
Gateway Address	0. 0. 0. 0								
Preferred DNS Server	0. 0. 0. 0								
Secondary DNS Server	0. 0. 0. 0								
Setup Communication Interfaces									
Displays system hardware									
Setup Communication FTP Server									
FTP Server	<off></off>								
Setup I Communication I Remote Desktop Server									
Remote Desktop Server	<0ff>								
Setup Maintenance Configure Er	nable Logs								
Change Log	<0n>								
Maintenance Log	<off></off>								
Error Log	<0n>								
Setup Maintenance Run Backup									
Target for Backup	Internal File								
File (Serial Number, Year, Month, Day, Time)	<terminal by="" current<br="" followed="" number="" serial="">date and time></terminal>								
Directory	< Display only: Saved file location>								
Setup Maintenance Run Restore									
Target for Restore	Internal File								
File (Serial Number, Year, Month, Day, Time)	<terminal by="" current<br="" followed="" number="" serial="">date and time></terminal>								
Directory	<display file="" location="" only:="" saved=""></display>								
Setup Maintenance Run Software	e Update								
Source	Internal File								
File	<select drop-down="" file="" from="" list="" of="" update<br="">files></select>								
Directory	\Hard Disk\Update								
Setup Maintenance Diagnostics Network Test									
IP Address	0. 0. 0								
Setup Maintenance Diagnostics	Serial Port Loopback Test								
Port	<depends hardware="" on="" system=""></depends>								
Setup Maintenance Diagnostics	DIO Test								
Port	<depends hardware="" on="" system=""></depends>								

B Communication

This appendix covers

- Physical ports
- Access to terminal data
- Protocols and data structures
- Reports

This document describes the physical ports available on the IND9xx. The logical connections that can be defined for using the physical connections are described in detail, and the available communication modes, commands and protocols are explained.

B.1. Physical ports

B.1.1. Serial

The IND9xx supports up to 6 optional serial interfaces. All 6 ports on the Interface Controller Board can optionally accept an RS232- (TXD, RXD and GND with XON/OFF handshake), RS422 or RS485 interface.

The RS422 interface is a four-wire interface designed for point-to-point communication.

The serial interfaces can be configured in the setup. The following settings are available:

- 7 or 8 ASCII databits
- Parity bit none, even or odd
- 1 or 2 stop bits
- Baud rate from 300 to 57600

The software handshake XON/XOFF can be enabled for controlling the data flow. If a receiving device (normally a printer) is receiving information from an IND9xx terminal and cannot accept any more data into its buffer, it sends an ASCII XOFF character (13 h), which requests the IND9xx terminal to stop sending data for a short period, until the buffer is empty again.

When the device is once again ready to receive data, it sends an ASCII XON character (11h), which requests the IND9xx terminal to start sending data again. This procedure can be repeated by the receiving device as often as necessary.

B.1.2. Ethernet

The Ethernet port of the IND9xx permits connection to an Ethernet network. It can be used for the following functions:

- Access to released data
- SICS protocol
- Continuous output of data
- FTP
- Software updating

B.1.2.1. Ethernet Port

The IND9xx has an Ethernet interface which allows the IND9xx to be connected to a LAN network. The Ethernet port of the IND9xx supports the Auto-Negotiation function, half or full duplex, 10 or 100 Mbps.

B.1.2.2. Cables

There are two types of Ethernet cables: Patch cables and crossover cables. Patch cables allow a PC to be connected to a hub or network. The IND9xx can be connected to a PC using two patch cables and a hub. In order to connect the IND9xx to a hub, a special Ethernet cable with an M12 plug is necessary.

The simplest method of connecting a PC to the IND9xx via an Ethernet connection is by using an Ethernet "crossover" cable (Figure B-1). A crossover cable is taken directly from the PC Ethernet port to the IND9xx Ethernet port - no hub and no network is necessary. If no crossover cable is available, the connection can be established using two patch cables and a hub (Figure B-2).



Figure B-1: Crossover Cable Connecting IND9xx to a PC



Figure B-2: Patch Cables Connecting IND9xx to a PC

B.1.2.3. IP Address Setup

The IP address of the IND9xx is assigned automatically by a DHCP server, or it can be configured manually in the IND9xx.

For manual configuration of the IP addresses, these must be configured both on the IND9xx and also on the PC, as follows:

- 1. Check the IP address and subnet mask of the IND9xx, and make a note of the IP address and subnet mask for the PC configuration. (Information about network configuration can be found in the **Communication I Networks** section of Chapter 3, **Configuration**.)
- 2. The PC and the IND9xx should have the same subnet mask.
- The PC and the IND9xx must have a unique IP address. The IP addresses must match if the subnet mask is 255, but must differ if the subnet mask is 0. Refer to the example in Table B-1 and Figure B-3 (below).

IP address of the IND9xx	192	168	0	1
Subnet mask	255	255	255	0
IP address of the PC	192	168	0	2

Table B-1: IP Address Configuration Example (Hub Configuration)



IP address: 192.168.0.1 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 IP address: 192.168.0.2 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0

Figure B-3: IP Address Hub Configuration Example

4. Click in Windows on Start I Settings I Network connections (Figure B-4).



Figure B-4: Accessing Network Connections

5. The screen shown in Figure B-5 appears.



Figure B-5: Network Connections Screen

- 6. Right-click on the LAN connection and select "Properties".
- In the Properties field (Figure B-6), select Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) and click on the Properties button. The Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Properties window now appears (see Figure B-6, right).

Local Area Connection Properties	Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Properties
Connect using: SCom 3C920 Integrated Fast Ethernet Controller (3C905C-	You can get IP settings assigned automatically if your network supports this capability. Otherwise, you need to ask your network administrator for the appropriate IP settings.
Configure This connection uses the following items:	Detain an IP address automatically Uge the following IP address IP address: I92 . 168 . 0 . 2 Sybnet mask: 255 . 255 . 0 Default bateway:
Install Uninstall Properties Description Transmission Control Protocol/Internet Protocol. The default wide area network protocol that provides communication across diverse interconnected networks.	Dylain DNS server address automatically C Usg the following DNS server addresses: Preferred DNS server: Alternate DNS server:
Show icon in notification area when connected OK Cancel	Advanced OK Cancel

Figure B-6: LAN Connection Properties (left) and Internet Protocol Properties (right) Dialogs

- 8. Normally Obtain an IP address automatically is highlighted. Enable Use the following IP address.
- 9. Enter the IP address and subnet mask settings for the specific PC.
- 10. Click on the OK button.
- After breaking the connection to the IND9xx and before reestablishing the connection to the normal network connection of the PC, consider resetting the Internet Protocol (TCP/IP) Properties back to Obtain an IP address automatically, or to whatever setting was previously active.

B.1.3. USB

The internal USB port can be used for firmware updates, and for backing up and restoring the system configuration files.

B.2. Access to Terminal Data

B.2.1. FTP Ports

B.2.1.1. FTP Connection Setup

Windows Explorer should be used to set up an FTP connection with the IND9xx.

- The InSite program can also be used for the transmission of files to and from the terminal. Information about the functions and capabilities of the InSite program can be found in its Help system.
- B.2.1.1.1. Establishing an FTP connection with Internet Explorer

You can establish an FTP connection to the IND9xx with Internet Explorer as follows:

1. Open Internet Explorer and enter the terminal address in the address line (see the example in Figure B-7).



- 2. Select the option "Log in as..." in the context menu. Enter a valid user name and a valid password and click on the LOG IN button.
- 3. Internet Explorer then displays the directory structure of the IND9xx (Figure B-8).

😰 ftp://172.18.54.89/ - Microsoft Internet Explorer									
<u>File Edit View Favorites Tools Help</u>									
🚱 Back 🔹 🕥 🖌 🏂 🔎 Search 👘 Folders 🛛 😂 🏂 🗙 🍤 💷 •									
Address tp://172.18.54.89/									
Name 🔺	Size Type	Modified							
🚞 API	File Folder	09.02.2010 05:40							
🛅 Backup	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:10							
CDC	File Folder	06.01.2011 09:58							
DIND890APIClientTool	File Folder	30.04.2010 10:32							
🛅 IND890Backup	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:01							
DIND890Service	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:01							
🛅 IND890Weigh	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:08							
C Recycled	File Folder	30.07.2010 09:34							
Restore	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:10							
C Service	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:00							
Cystem Volume Information	File Folder	30.07.2010 09:34							
🛅 Templates	File Folder	29.04.2010 04:10							
USB	File Folder	25.01.2010 08:47							

Figure B-8: Internet Explorer FTP Window

- 4. Now files can be copied to and from the terminal, by dragging or by cutting and pasting.
- 5. After completing the file transfer, close the Internet Explorer window to terminate the FTP session.

B.3. Protocols and data structures

B.3.1. Serial interface parameters

The IND9xx supports up to 6 optional serial interfaces. All 6 ports on the Interface Controller Board can optionally accept an RS232- (TXD, RXD and GND with XON/OFF handshake), RS422 or RS485 interface.

All serial interfaces can be configured as RS232-, RS422- or RS485 interfaces. If a serial interface is configured as RS422, the transmission line is "On" even if no data is being transmitted. This operation corresponds to the standard operation of an RS422 port, but differs from the function of many METTLER TOLEDO legacy terminals.

The settings for the serial interfaces can be configured in setup mode. The following settings are available:

- 7 or 8 ASCII databits (optional)
- 0 or 1 parity bit (none, even or odd)
- 1 stop bit

The baudrate can be configured from 2400 to 57600 Baud.

To control the data flow, the IND9xx terminal uses the software handshake (XON/XOFF handshake). If a receiving device (normally a printer) is receiving information from an IND9xx terminal and cannot accept any more data into its buffer, it sends an ASCII XOFF character (13 h), which requests the IND9xx terminal to stop sending data for a short period, until the buffer is empty again.

When the device is once again ready to receive more data, it sends an ASCII XON character (11h), which requests the IND9xx terminal to start sending data again.

The XON/XOFF handshake is the only type of data flow control supported by the IND9xx terminal.

The IND9xx terminal supports two different data task modes – demand mode (such as SICS) and continuous mode.

In addition to the Standard Interface Command Protocol (SICS – see next chapter), IND9xx also supports – yet with limitations - the MMR (Mettler MultiRange) protocol used in older terminals, like ID7, IND690 or ID30.

However, for reinstallations, the MMR protocol should no longer be used!

C GEO Codes

The GEO code feature provided in the IND9xx terminal permits calibration readjustment due to changes in elevation or latitude without reapplying test weights. This adjustment assumes a previously accurate calibration was done with the GEO code set properly for that original location and that the GEO code for the new location can be accurately determined. The procedure for using this feature is as follows.

C.1. Original Site Calibration

- 1. Use the GEO code chart (Table C-1) on the following pages to determine the GEO code for the current altitude and location at which the scale will be calibrated.
- 2. Enter that GEO value into the GEO code parameter in setup at Scale I Calibration.
- 3. Immediately after entering the GEO code, perform a zero and span adjustment using accurate test weights.
- 4. Exit the setup menu tree.
- 5. The scale can now be used in its new location.

C.2. New Site GEO Code Adjustment

When a terminal is to be reinstalled at a different geographic location, gravitational and altitude changes can be accounted for by following these steps. Note that this procedure is not necessary if an on-site recalibration is performed.

- 1. Use the GEO code chart (Table C-1) on the following pages to determine the GEO code for the new altitude and location at which the scale will be used.
- 2. Enter that GEO value into the GEO code parameter in Setup at Scale I Calibration.
- 3. Immediately after entering the GEO code, exit the setup menu tree. DO NOT perform a normal calibration.

The calibration has now been adjusted for the differences in gravity from the original site of calibration to the new site of use.

Using the GEO code value for calibration adjustment is not as accurate as re-applying certified test weights and re-calibrating the scale in a new location.

	Height Above Sea Level, in Meters										
	0	325	650	975	1300	1625	1950	2275	2600	2925	3250
or South,	325	650	975	1300	1625	1950	2275	2600	2925	3250	3575
in Degrees and				ŀ	leight Ab	ove Sea	Level, in	Feet			
Winnules	0	1060	2130	3200	4260	5330	6400	7460	8530	9600	10660
	1060	2130	3200	4260	5330	6400	7460	8530	9600	10660	11730
0° 0'–5° 46'	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1	1	0	0
5° 46'–9° 52'	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1	1	0
9° 52'–12° 44'	6	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1	1
12° 44'–15° 6'	6	6	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2	1
15° 6'–17° 0'	7	6	6	5	5	4	4	3	3	2	2
17° 10'–19° 2'	7	7	6	6	5	5	4	4	3	3	2
19° 2'–20° 45'	8	7	7	6	6	5	5	4	4	3	3
20° 45'–22° 22'	8	8	7	7	6	6	5	5	4	4	3
22° 22'–23° 54'	9	8	8	7	7	6	6	5	5	4	4
23° 54'–25° 21'	9	9	8	8	7	7	6	6	5	5	4
25° 21'–26° 45'	10	9	9	8	8	7	7	6	6	5	5
26° 45'–28° 6'	10	10	9	9	8	8	7	7	6	6	5
28° 6'–29° 25'	11	10	10	9	9	8	8	7	7	6	6
29° 25'–30° 41'	11	11	10	10	9	9	8	8	7	7	6
30° 41'–31° 56'	12	11	11	10	10	9	9	8	8	7	7
31° 56'–33° 9'	12	12	11	11	10	10	9	9	8	8	7
33° 9'–34° 21'	13	12	12	11	11	10	10	9	9	8	8
34° 21'–35° 31'	13	13	12	12	11	11	10	10	9	9	8
35° 31'–36° 41'	14	13	13	12	12	11	11	10	10	9	9
36° 41′–37° 50′	14	14	13	13	12	12	11	11	10	10	9
37° 50′–38° 58′	15	14	14	13	13	12	12	11	11	10	10
38° 58′–40° 5′	15	15	14	14	13	13	12	12	11	11	10
40° 5′–41° 12′	16	15	15	14	14	13	13	12	12	11	11
41° 12′–42° 19′	16	16	15	15	14	14	13	13	12	12	11
42° 19′–43° 26′	17	16	16	15	15	14	14	13	13	12	12
43° 26′–44° 32′	17	17	16	16	15	15	14	14	13	13	12
44° 32′–45° 38′	18	17	17	16	16	15	15	14	14	13	13
45° 38′–46° 45′	18	18	17	17	16	16	15	15	14	14	13
46° 45′–47° 51′	19	18	18	17	17	16	16	15	15	14	14
47° 51′–48° 58′	19	19	18	18	17	17	16	16	15	15	14

Table C-1: GEO Adjustment Values

	Height Above Sea Level, in Meters										
	0	325	650	975	1300	1625	1950	2275	2600	2925	3250
or South,	325	650	975	1300	1625	1950	2275	2600	2925	3250	3575
in Degrees and				H	leight Ab	ove Sea	Level, in	Feet			
Winnutes	0	1060	2130	3200	4260	5330	6400	7460	8530	9600	10660
	1060	2130	3200	4260	5330	6400	7460	8530	9600	10660	11730
48° 58′–50° 6′	20	19	19	18	18	17	17	16	16	15	15
50° 6′–51° 13′	20	20	19	19	18	18	17	17	16	16	15
51° 13′–52° 22′	21	20	20	19	19	18	18	17	17	16	16
52° 22′–53° 31′	21	21	20	20	19	19	18	18	17	17	16
53° 31′–54° 41′	22	21	21	20	20	19	19	18	18	17	17
54° 41′–55° 52′	22	22	21	21	20	20	19	19	18	18	17
55° 52′–57° 4′	23	22	22	21	21	20	20	19	19	18	18
57° 4′–58° 17′	23	23	22	22	21	21	20	20	19	19	18
58° 17'–59° 32'	24	23	23	22	2\2	21	21	20	20	19	19
59° 32'–60° 49'	24	24	23	23	22	22	21	21	20	20	19
60° 49'–62° 9'	25	24	24	23	23	22	22	21	21	20	20
62° 9'–63° 30'	25	25	24	24	23	23	22	22	21	21	20
63° 30'–64° 55'	26	25	25	24	24	23	23	22	22	21	21
64° 55'–66° 24'	26	26	25	25	24	24	23	23	22	22	21
66° 24'–67° 57'	27	26	26	25	25	24	24	23	23	22	22
67° 57'–69° 35'	27	27	26	26	25	25	24	24	23	23	22
69° 5'–71° 21'	28	27	27	26	26	25	25	24	24	23	23
71° 21'–73° 16'	28	28	27	27	26	26	25	25	24	24	23
73° 16'–75° 24'	29	28	28	27	27	26	26	25	25	24	24
75° 24'–77° 52'	29	29	28	28	27	27	26	26	25	25	24
77° 52'–80° 5 <mark>6</mark> '	30	29	29	28	28	27	27	26	26	25	25
80° 56'-85° 45'	30	30	29	29	28	28	27	27	26	26	25
85° 45'–90° 00'	31	30	30	29	29	28	28	27	27	26	26

METTLER TOLEDO Service

To protect your METTLER TOLEDO product's future:

Congratulations on choosing the quality and precision of METTLER TOLEDO. Proper use according to these instructions and regular calibration and maintenance by our factorytrained service team ensure dependable and accurate operation, protecting your investment. Contact us about a METTLER TOLEDO service agreement tailored to your needs and budget.

We invite you to register your product at <u>www.mt.com/productregistration</u> so we can contact you about enhancements, updates and important notifications concerning your product.

www.mt.com

For more information



Mettler-Toledo, LLC 1900 Polaris Parkway Columbus, OH 43240

© 2019 Mettler-Toledo, LLC 305xxxxx Rev. 00, 02/2019